PUBLIC EMPLOYEE RELATIONS CONTRACT

Coopersville Area Public Schools

&

Coopersville Education Association

Effective through August 10, 2028

Table of Contents

Agreement	3
Preamble	3
1.0 Recognition	3
2.0 Association, Teachers/Ancillary Staff, and Board Rights	4
3.0 Professional Compensation	4
4.0 School Year, Weeks, Days and Hours	7
5.0 Teaching Loads and Assignments	8
6.0 Teaching Conditions	10
7.0 Transfers	12
8.0 Vacancies	13
9.0 Leave Policy	
10.0 Ancillary Staff Evaluation	17
11.0 Protection of Teachers/Ancillary Staff	19
12.0 Reduction of Staff	20
13.0 Negotiations Procedure	21
14.0 Grievance Procedures	22
15.0 Agreements Contrary to Law	25
16.0 Promulgation	25
17.0 Miscellaneous	25
Schedule A – Salary Schedule	27
Schedule A - Notes	29
Schedule B – Extracurricular Assignments	30
Schedule B – Compensation Schedule	
Schedule B – Notes	
Schedule C – Benefits	
Schedule C – Notes	35
Schedule D – Calendars	36
Index	
Letters of Agreement	
Letter of Agreement	
Appendix A	
Appendix B	
Arraignment Disclosure Form	

Agreement

An agreement effective the 16th day of June 2025, by and between the Board of Education of the Coopersville Area Public Schools, hereinafter referred to as the "Board" or "Employer" and the Coopersville Education Association, MEA-NEA, hereinafter referred to as the "Association." This agreement supersedes any and all outstanding Letters of Understanding.

Preamble

The Coopersville Area Public Schools' Board of Education and the Coopersville Education Association Incorporated are jointly interested in a viable educational program, recognize personnel relations affect such a program, and acknowledge that personnel relations are guided by Act 379 of the Public Acts of 1965.

Therefore, the Coopersville Area Public Schools' Board of Education, hereafter called "Board", and the Coopersville Education Association Incorporated, hereafter called "Association", have entered into and conducted extended and good faith negotiations on all pertinent topics and agree to the following as a contractual agreement until 12:00 p.m. August 10, 2028.

1.0 Recognition

Section 1.1 Collective Bargaining Unit. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive collective bargaining representative of all employees in the following described collective bargaining unit:

All professional and/or certified personnel employed by the Coopersville Area Public Schools such as classroom teachers/ancillary staff, librarians, counselors, special education teachers, therapists and diagnosticians, consultants working with pupils, school psychologists and school social workers, but excluding all executive, administrative and supervisory employees, such as superintendents, assistant superintendents, principals, assistant principals, all directors and department heads whose primary duty is supervisory and/or administrative, teachers' aides, hourly paid teachers employed in community/adult education, all substitutes and all other employees.

Section 1.2 Teacher-Defined. The term "teacher", when used hereinafter in this Agreement, unless otherwise stated, shall refer to all personnel represented by the Association in the bargaining unit as defined above and whose employment is subject to the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act, as amended.

Section 1.3 Ancillary Staff Defined. The term "ancillary staff", when used hereinafter in this Agreement, unless otherwise stated, shall refer to all bargaining unit personnel whose employment is not regulated by the Michigan Teachers' Tenure Act, MCL 38.71 et seq, as amended, and includes but is not limited to, personnel who do not possess valid Michigan teaching certificates, and personnel who possess valid Michigan teaching certificates and are assigned to positions for which a valid Michigan teaching certificate is not required. Examples include but are not limited to school psychologists and school social workers.

Section 1.4 Board Defined. The term "Board", when used hereinafter in this Agreement, unless otherwise stated, shall refer to the Board or designee which shall be in most circumstances the Superintendent or his/her designee.

Section 1.5 Prohibitive Bargaining. The Board agrees not to negotiate with any other labor organization other than the Association with respect to employees included in the recognized collective bargaining unit for the duration of this Agreement.

Section 1.6 Legal Rights. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict to any teachers/ancillary staff, the Association, or the Board, rights he/she or they may have under any state or federal laws or regulations.

2.0 Association, Teachers/Ancillary Staff, and Board Rights

Section 2.1 Association Rights.

- **2.11 School Facilities.** For two hours following termination of the scheduled work day, the Association shall have the right to reasonable use of school facilities and equipment, and to materials and supplies at reasonable cost; after such period it shall have the same use as any other community organization as long as the Association shall not be on strike.
- **2.12 Mail Service.** Campus mail service and staff lounge bulletin board space shall be available for matters relating to official Association business, which identifies the Association or its representative as author or distributor.
- **2.13 Association Access.** The Association may authorize Representatives who shall be able to conduct official business on Board property at times which do not interfere with the student contact times of bargaining unit members. In addition, the Association may authorize representatives not employed by CAPS who shall be able to conduct official business on Board property at reasonable times providing they make their presence known at building administrative offices and do not interfere with normal school operations. In the event any authorized representative fails to comply with the aforementioned restrictions, the administrator may at his/her discretion remove the representative's rights accorded under this paragraph for no longer than one week for his/her building.
- **2.14 Association Information.** Association representatives shall have access, in response to reasonable requests and at reasonable times, to information concerning the financial resources of the district; budgetary requirements and allocations, and such other information as will assist the Association.
- **2.15 Voluntary Association Membership**. Each bargaining unit member may join the Association and pay union dues or decide not to join the Association and not pay union dues.
- **2.16 Association Leave.** On advance notification of not less that forty-eight (48) hours, as many as three teachers/ancillary staff at any one time may be certified as Association representatives and shall be granted leave to conduct official Association business. Up to fifteen (15) fully paid days per school year shall be allowed for this purpose. The total number of days used by the Association representatives shall not exceed fifteen (15) days per school year. Please note, as required by law, compensation for such time shall be included in reportable compensation to MPSERS if the Association or the employee reimburses the District for the associated MPSERS costs.
- **Section 2.2 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Rights.** The Board and the Association agree to abide by Act 379 of the Public Acts of Michigan for 1965 and to all the amendments thereto and to all the applicable laws and statutes pertaining to teachers'/ancillary staff rights and responsibilities. They further agree that they will not directly or indirectly discourage or deprive or coerce any teachers/ancillary staff in the enjoyment of rights granted to him/her under the laws.
- **Section 2.3 Board Rights.** It is agreed that all rights, which ordinarily vest in and have been exercised by the Board, including those established under the Michigan School laws or any other State or Federal laws or regulations, shall continue to vest exclusively in and be exercised exclusively by the Board.

3.0 Professional Compensation

Section 3.1 Schedules. The salaries for employees covered by this Agreement are set forth in Schedule A. The additional compensation for extra duties are set forth in Schedule B. The insurance fringe benefits are set forth in Schedule C. The school calendar is set forth in Schedule D. Schedules A, B, C, and D are attached hereto and

incorporated herein by reference. Schedules A and C are based upon employment and work for a full school year. Schedule B is based upon employment and completion of the duties for the extra assignment. An employee who works less than a full school year or less than a full day's schedule shall receive an appropriately pro-rated salary determined by the days actually worked compared to the number of days required for a full school year.

Schedule B (Pay level granted according to schedule B salary charts)

3.11 Part-Time Bargaining Unit Members/Less than Full-Time Bargaining Unit Members.

Effective July 1, 2019 all bargaining unit employees assigned to an 80% FTE schedule or more, shall be eligible to receive the Board's hard cap contribution towards health care costs as identified in Schedule C Benefits or may elect to receive cash-in-lieu. Employees electing cash-in-lieu must sign a statement certifying that they have access to alternate coverage through another source, such as a spouse's employer, and will, upon request, provide verification of alternate coverage.

Employees assigned to a schedule of more than 40% FTE, but less than 80% FTE, shall receive a pro-rata contribution of cash-in-lieu based upon the percentage of FTE assigned.

Employees scheduled 50% and above are eligible to receive 100% of Pak B benefits. Employees scheduled 49% and below, will not be eligible for Pak B benefits.

All bargaining unit members who are full-time or less than full time shall be expected to attend all staff meetings, professional development activities, conferences, and other required functions. Less than full-time teachers shall have leave days pro-rated based on their percentage of scheduled time (example: 40% assignment receives 40% of accrued days).

3.12 Mentor/Mentee

- **3.12(a)** A committee comprised of two members of the Administration and two members of the Association shall be responsible for determining the mentors each year.
- **3.12(b)** A list of possible mentors shall be solicited by the Board through the annual faculty intent forms. In any year, the Board shall select three names of mentors for each mentee. The Board and the Association may eliminate no more than one name from the list. The Board shall appoint a mentor from the remaining list of candidates. In the event there are no bargaining unit members interested in filling a mentor position, the mentor may be appointed from outside the bargaining unit.
- **3.12(c)** The mentor teachers/ancillary staff within this bargaining unit shall be a tenured teacher/ancillary staff, excluding positions not covered by the Tenure Act (i.e. speech pathologist, psychologist, social worker).
- **3.12(d)** Participation as a mentor shall be voluntary.
- **3.12(e)** Every effort will be made to match mentor teacher/ancillary staff and mentees who work in the same building or have the same area of certification or work assignment (e.g. school social worker).
- **3.12(f)** A mentee shall only be assigned to one (1) mentor at a time unless mutually agreed upon between the Administration and the Association.
- **3.12(g)** For each school year, a mentor teacher/ancillary staff shall be paid \$600 for their assistance to a mentee, with an additional \$100 to be paid to mentors of first-year teachers/ancillary staff. Payment shall be paid at the end of each school year upon documented completion of all required

documents. Such documentation must be submitted to the Superintendent no later than the last scheduled day of instruction.

Section 3.2 Interpretation of the Salary Schedule A.

- **3.21 Certificate Column.** A teacher/ancillary staff shall be placed on the proper column of Salary Schedule A and receive an appropriately pro-rated salary adjustment upon receipt by the Board of official documentation showing completion of requisite semester hours, or equivalent, of degree, or of certificate. An appropriately pro-rated adjustment for column changes shall be made only at the beginning of a semester and shall be retroactive only when college certification is received on or before October 1st for the first semester, and March 1st for the second semester.
 - **3.21(a)** Column I BA/BS Prov/Perm shall mean the completion of a Bachelor of Arts or a Bachelor of Science degree from an accredited college or university.
 - 3.21(b) Column II MA/MS Permanent Certificate shall mean the completion of a Master
 - of Arts or Master of Science degree from an accredited college or university.
 - **3.21(c)** Column III MA/MS + 30 Permanent Certificate shall mean thirty (30) semester hours or equivalent credit hours which are successfully completed from an accredited college or university after the completion of the MA/MS degree and the completion of the requirements for and the issuance of the college or university recommendation for a provisional certificate or its equivalent.
 - **3.21(d)** Continuing Certificate and Permanent Certificate are interchangeable terms which are in contrast to Provisional, Temporary, or Initial Certification.
- **3.22 Salary Levels.** Each salary level may represent one full school year of employment with the Board. Advancement from one salary level to the next may occur upon completion of a full school year of employment. For purposes of this paragraph only, a full school year is defined as one school year in which the employee works more than one-half of the number of calendared duty days in the school year or more than fifty percent (50%) of the hours scheduled for the position in which the employee works. Credit for experience prior to employment with the Board shall be given for each year satisfactorily completed. For specialty or hard-to-fill positions, the Board may award additional steps with consultation and discussion with the CEA. The CEA and administration will meet as necessary to discuss positions that require additional consideration. These positions may include any and all positions depending on district need determined by the Board after consultation with the Association.

3.23 Payment for Courses / Tuition Reimbursement.

- **3.23(a)** The district will provide tuition reimbursement of up to a total of thirty-two thousand, five hundred dollars (\$32,500) per year for graduate-level classes at accredited colleges and universities; in programs/courses approved by administration. The specific methods and procedures to allocate this reimbursement shall be determined by the Association. Reimbursement shall not be made unless the employee is a member of the bargaining unit while taking the classes and at the time of reimbursement.
- **3.23(c)** The District shall reimburse each teacher/ancillary staff for all costs and/or fees assessed for the application, addition, renewal and/or reinstatement for up to four (4) teaching certificates, permits, authorizations, endorsements, and/or approvals required by the Michigan Department of Education, the Intermediate School District, or other authorizing agency.

- **3.24 Pay Periods.** The salary payment shall be biweekly on the basis of 26 pays beginning with the first pay period of the school year. Upon notification of retirement, the employee may elect to receive a salary lump sum payment in June.
 - **3.24(a)** This provision shall only apply to teachers/ancillary staff working a traditional school year.
 - **3.24(b)** Payroll deductions shall be permitted according to the options established by the business office for purposes of direct deposit, purchase of annuities and other tax deferred programs, purchase of retirement credit, charitable contributions and other purposes authorized by the Board. Direct deposit of payroll checks shall be to the institution(s) of the teacher's/ancillary staff choosing.
 - **3.24(c)** It is understood the payment for Schedule B (Extra Duty Compensation) shall be made by payment of one-half (1/2) of the total amount at the start of the Schedule B activity and payment of one-half (1/2) of the total amount at the end of the Schedule B activity, if inventory and billing are complete. The success of a team in the MHSAA tournament will not delay payment. The schedule for such payments for the coming school year shall be provided to the Association by August 15 each year.
 - **3.24(d)** It is acknowledged that occasionally there may need to be three (3) weeks between pay periods. In such a case, the administration shall notify all CEA members in writing at least three (3) months before such an adjustment will be made. Teachers/Ancillary staff may choose to receive their salary and Schedule B pay by payroll check, by direct deposit to a bank or credit union, or a combination of both.
- **3.25 Per Diem Rate.** In the event of: (1) deductions for absences on calendared duty days not covered by approved leave or (2) additional compensation for employment beyond the calendared duty days, the following method shall be used to compute the per diem rate: total contractual Schedule A salary shall be divided by the sum of days of class attendance, orientation, in-service, grade reporting and legal holidays, which days are part of the school calendar or which occur during the period covered by the school calendar. Per diem rates shall be computed using the method as described above. Legal holidays shall be defined as per the Revised School Code. Such holidays are currently listed as New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, the day immediately following Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas. This means that the Schedule A contract amount will be divided by the total teacher/ancillary staff days plus the holidays. The result is a daily rate of pay.
- **3.26 Extended Employment Rates.** The pay rates for employment beyond the calendared duty days up to a teacher's/ancillary staff first duty day of the next school year shall be based on the salary of the previous school year at the percentage provided for in Schedule B. 'School year' shall be established with the calendar.
- **3.27 Section 164h.** In order to comply with Section 164h(1)(d) of the PA 108 of 2017, the Board shall adopt policies to comply with the statutory provision and shall communicate the details to all bargaining unit members before they take effect.

4.0 School Year, Weeks, Days and Hours

Section 4.1 Teacher / Ancillary Professional Hours. It is recognized that as professionals, teachers/ancillary staff work many hours in addition to the time spent in student contact or at school. Normal professional hours shall be established by each building principal and shall not exceed seven (7) hours and eight (8) minutes per day, including lunch period. Teacher/ancillary professional hours shall include employees arriving at their assigned building at least five (5) minutes before the opening of pupils' regular school day. In addition, the supervising principal shall be able to require a teacher's/ancillary staff presence at reasonable times to meet with parents, including parent-teacher conferences and staff meetings. All faculty members are encouraged to participate fully

in cocurricular activities such as curriculum committees, school improvement teams, and other school and district initiatives. It is mutually understood that not all grades, buildings, departments or teachers/ancillary staff need to work the identical periods during a given day or week.

- **4.11 Lunch Period.** All teachers/ancillary staff shall have a continuous thirty (30) minute lunch period free from assigned duties except as mutually arranged between the teachers/ancillary staff and the administration.
- **4.12 Staff Meetings Beyond Regular Work Day.** Two staff meetings, at which attendance of teachers/ancillary staff is required, may be scheduled monthly and shall not exceed more than one hour beyond the regular work day, as defined above. Any staff meetings canceled may be rescheduled with 1-week notice. Upon mutual agreement between the principal(s) and the faculty involved, the frequency and the length of meetings may be changed. Four district additional collaborative team meetings times per year, to be held immediately following the teacher duty day, not to exceed one hour in length, may be scheduled in consultation between teacher leadership and building administration. These times may be scheduled separately by building and the content of the inservices may vary between elementary and secondary.
- **4.13 Parent-Teacher Conferences.** Each teacher/ancillary staff shall be required to participate fully in parent/teacher conferences in the spring and fall. Conferences shall be of sufficient duration and scheduled at dates and times to maximize attendance by parents. It is agreed that schedules may vary from building to building. Teachers/Ancillary staff who miss conferences for any reason shall make up missed conferences and shall have provided adequate prior notice to all affected parents. All teachers/ancillary staff shall be required to communicate regularly with parents of students (or the students themselves in case of adult or emancipated students) who are in jeopardy of failing a class, marking period, grade, or other failure.
- **Section 4.2 Staff Meetings During School Day.** It is agreed that faculty meetings and reporting pupil progress, including parent-teacher conferences, are a part of the normal instruction duties of a teacher/ancillary staff during the school day. However, scheduled days of parent-teacher conferences shall be included as part of the school calendar.
- **Section 4.3 School Closings.** When in the judgment of the administrative officials authorized to make such decisions, school shall not be opened or school is closed on regularly calendared duty days, no teacher/ancillary staff shall have to report for duty, and there shall be no diminution of pay. In the event a teacher/ancillary staff has received approval for a necessity leave day and school is canceled, the day shall not be deducted from the teacher's accrued leave.
- **Section 4.4 Calendared Duty Days**. Should it become necessary, due to school cancellations or state and federal legislation, to add hours/days to the school calendar to qualify for full state aid, all such hours/days shall be added to the normal school calendar at no additional compensation unless said legislation provides additional funding specifically for said days and hours. In that event, the Association and the Board shall bargain compensation for the additional days and hours. The schedule for all such hours/days shall be mutually agreed upon between the Board and the Association.

5.0 Teaching Loads and Assignments

Section 5.1 Preparation Period. Teachers/Ancillary staff shall have the equivalent of one conference/preparation period per day of not less than 50 minutes. Teachers/ancillary staff who are assigned a split schedule shall receive the prorated equivalent. Such planning time shall be scheduled during the regular student day. Preparation periods shall normally be assigned in unbroken blocks of time, however, the preparation periods may be broken into not more than two small blocks of time as needed or when mutually agreeable between the teachers/ancillary staff

and his/her immediate supervisor provided such agreement does not impact any other teacher/ancillary staff or program. Preparation time in excess of the minimum amount of time may be granted to individuals, teams, departments or buildings as the Board deems fit.

Section 5.2 Purchase of Preparation Period. Whenever it is necessary to increase a teacher's/ancillary staff work load by regularly scheduling a class during the conference/preparation period, that teacher/ancillary staff shall be paid a sum in addition to the regular Schedule A. The amount of additional compensation shall be calculated by multiplying the teacher's/ancillary staff base salary (Schedule A) by 14% times the percentage of the school year the teacher/ancillary staff works the conference/preparation period. Due to inequities between 1st and 2nd Semester, pay for purchase of conference/preparation period shall be calibrated annually to accurately reflect the percentage of school year each semester represents. Purchase of the conference/preparation period shall result in the teacher providing an equivalent period of time for conference/preparation beyond the regular teacher/ancillary staff work day (an extension of the teacher's/ancillary staff work day by the amount of time of the conference/preparation period).

For example:

```
1^{st} Semester – 43.3% of total 79/180 days 2^{nd} Semester – 56.7% of total 101/180 days
```

Section 5.3 Substituting. No regularly assigned teacher/ancillary staff shall be used as a substitute without his/her consent.

Section 5.4 Additional Duty Assignments. Additional duty assignments, whether Schedule B or not, shall be voluntary and shared between or distributed among teachers/ancillary staff as equitably as possible.

Section 5.5 Assignment of Extra Duty Assignments. Any additional duty assignment, whether Schedule B or not, may be filled or left vacant at the Board's discretion. The Board recognizes that in many instances it is beneficial to have bargaining unit members fill extra duty assignments. Members shall have the opportunity to apply for any additional duty assignments that is posted. If there are no volunteers from within the bargaining unit who have the capacity or qualifications to fill the assignment, or a more qualified candidate applies, the Board may fill the position in a manner as determined by the Board.

Section 5.6 Lesson Plans. Each teacher/ancillary staff shall maintain a minimum of monthly written lesson plans which indicate course objectives and types of activities for that period of time (i.e., written goals and objectives) and which are to be prepared by the 25th of the preceding month. Further, teachers/ancillary staff shall maintain weekly written lesson plans indicating assignments and methods to be used. It is understood that the weekly plans will diminish during the course of the week. Weekly lesson plans shall be available at all times in the building, and shall be completed by the last school day of the week prior to the week for which the plans are written.

- **5.61** The weekly lesson plans shall be in a form, which a principal could interpret to a substitute. As an alternative for use by a substitute, there may be made available an alternative set of three-day lesson plans related to course objectives but which could be introduced into the class curriculum at any point.
- **5.62** All lesson plans are to be the property of the Board.

Section 5.7 Curriculum Development. Teacher/ancillary staff participation in curriculum development is an important function and a professional responsibility. The teachers/ancillary staff and administration shall work cooperatively on curriculum development.

Section 5.8 Paraprofessionals. If a paraprofessional is assigned, he/she shall operate under the direction of that teacher/ancillary staff. The teacher/ancillary staff may provide a written evaluation of the paraprofessional if requested by the Administration.

Section 5.9 Number of Preparations. The School District shall make every attempt to limit the number of preparations a teacher/ancillary staff shall have in any given semester. The number of preparations shall be distributed as equitably as possible within a discipline. Teachers/Ancillary staff teaching in multiple disciplines shall have no more than four preparations unless prior agreement is made with the individual teacher/ancillary staff and the Association.

6.0 Teaching Conditions

Section 6.1 Class Standards. The parties recognize the availability of optimum school facilities for both students and teachers/ancillary staff is desirable to insure the high quality of education that is the goal of both the Association and the Board. It is also acknowledged that the primary duty and responsibility of the teachers/ancillary staff is to teach and that the organization of the school and the school day should be directed toward insuring that the energy of the teacher/ancillary staff is primarily utilized to this end.

- **6.11** The Board and Association recognize the relation of physical facilities, class load and teacher/ancillary staff duties to the effectiveness of the education program and agree:
 - **6.11(a)** to strive for physical facilities that meet current education and safety standards;
 - **6.11(b)** to equalize the class loads of teachers/ancillary staff in comparable areas to the extent practicable, recognizing practices of flexible scheduling such as transitional, resource room concepts and gifted and talented.
 - **6.11(c)** to consider only those pupils who are expected to be enrolled for at least one full semester in determining class size of pupil/teacher/ancillary staff ratios;
 - **6.11(d)** to facilitate planning, an increase or decrease in the number of classes will take place at approximately the change of semesters, but only if the numbers or ratios change before the end of February.

6.12 Pupil/Teacher/Ancillary Staff Ratio.

The parties recognize that class size and pupil-teacher/ancillary staff ratios are important considerations for the instruction and efficient operation of the district. It is the intent of the Board and the Association to maintain an optimal learning environment for all groups of children; in the event a class size exceeds its maximum, a shared decision making process between the building principal(s) and the faculty may determine a remedy subject to approval by the Association and the Board. The following class sizes, per session, are agreed to:

a.	K,	1,	2	25

When class sizes exceed 25 for Grades K-2, and 30 for Grades 3-12, the Association and Superintendent or designee will meet to seek an appropriate remedy. Remedies may include additional supplies, materials, supplemental materials, carpeting, paraprofessional assistance, or a reduction in class size. When class sizes exceed the maximum of 30 and additional teaching staff is not hired to reduce class size to the contractual limit, the district shall compensate the classroom teacher/ancillary staff with an overload payment for each student in excess of 30. The Board shall have a grace period, from the first day of the overload, of not less than four weeks to resolve class size issues; however, should the class

sizes remain over the stated class size maximums after the grace period, overload payments, if any, shall be payable from the first day of the overload.

Overload payments shall be calculated at the rate of \$5.00 per day per overload student to be paid to the elementary teachers plus \$0.50 per day to be divided equally among elementary specials teachers who are assigned to elementary specials more than 50% of their assignment. Secondary teachers shall receive an equivalent per class period prorated amount equivalent to \$5.50 per day per overload student for secondary teachers. Overload payments will be made as soon as reasonably possible after the last day of instruction in the semester. If requested, teachers/ancillary staff shall complete an overload payment request form and return it to their building administrator no later than the last scheduled teacher/ancillary staff work day of the semester. This section shall not apply to traditionally large group instruction classes, i.e. band, choir, and physical education.

Section 6.2 School and District Planning Processes.

- **6.21** The provisions contained in this section shall apply to all school or district planning processes that directly affect the working conditions of Association members.
- **6.22** In the event that school or district planning processes or the application thereof violates the collective bargaining agreement, the collective bargaining agreement shall prevail unless the Board and the Association agree to waive the affected section(s) of the collective bargaining agreement.
- **6.23** Any provision(s) of a school or district planning process or application thereof affecting wages, hours and/or other terms and conditions of employment, in violation of the collective bargaining agreement, must have the approval of the Association prior to being implemented.
- **6.24** Both parties agree that a collaborative approach to school and district planning is desirable. Therefore, at the request of either party, both parties agree to meet and discuss the implementation and provisions of state and federal laws, if not otherwise addressed in this Agreement.
- **Section 6.3 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Participation.** The Association agrees that the educational process would benefit from teacher participation in the affairs of the various organizations within this school district.
- **Section 6.4 Teachers'/Ancillary Staff Facilities.** The Board shall continue to provide adult restrooms, lunch rooms and work areas separate from those used by students.
- **Section 6.5 Special Education.** The Administration will provide all affected bargaining unit members access to IEP information within parameters of confidentiality.
- **Section 6.6 Health and Safety.** The Board and the Association recognize that the health and safety of students and staff is a shared responsibility. Therefore, both parties agree to maintain an open dialogue when any concerns about health and safety arise.
 - **6.61 Student Health Services.** The Board and the Association recognize that requiring an untrained or hesitant employee to perform student health services is not desirable. Accordingly, the parties agree that, should problems arise regarding the provision of such services by any teacher/ancillary staff, they will promptly confer in an effort to resolve such problems.
 - **6.62 Safety Conditions.** When a room, building or area is judged by authorized, qualified personnel, as determined by the Board, because of its conditions, to create a health or safety hazard, the Board shall take action to correct the hazard. Teachers/Ancillary staff shall report, in writing, all suspected instances of such hazard to the building administrator with a description of the potential hazard the condition poses.

Section 6.7 Internet/Intranet.

- **6.71 Acceptable Use Committee.** If the parties agree to form an Internet/Intranet Acceptable Use Committee, there will be Association and Administration representation.
- **6.72 Liability for Student Acts.** The parties agree that bargaining unit members who exercise reasonable precautions, as defined by the Board, will be released from liability to the extent allowed by law and will not be disciplined for inappropriate acts committed by students with regard to Internet/Intranet use, including, but not limited to, information retrieved from the Internet by students in violation of Board policy, federal, state, or local law; a student's inappropriate use of electronic mail communication in violation of Board policy or any federal, state, or local law; and a student's design of a Web site in violation of Board policy or any federal, state, or local law.
- **6.73 Privacy.** The parties recognize that there is no legitimate expectation of privacy in electronic mail communications.

7.0 Transfers of Teacher/Ancillary Staff

- **Section 7.1 Definition of Transfer.** The word "transfer" shall mean change from existing or original assignment to a different:
 - 7.11 Building assignment.
 - 7.12 Grade Level Assignment in Grades K-5.
 - 7.13 Subject Area Assignment.
 - 7.14 Non-Classroom Assignment such as librarian, guidance counselor, itinerant personnel, instructional coach, interventionists, etc.
 - 7.15 Special Education assignment.

Section 7.2 Involuntary Transfers.

- **Section 7.21 Involuntary Transfers.** Teachers/Ancillary staff shall be informed by the Superintendent/HR prior to involuntary transfers or assignments within the system, and the reasons for such transfer shall be given in writing upon request. It is not the policy of the board to effect indiscriminate or widespread transfer of teachers/ancillary staff within the system on an involuntary basis. However, a teacher may be transferred by the Superintendent/HR when it is determined that such a transfer is in the best interest of the school and the students.
- **Section 7.22** If a transfer occurs, the teacher/ancillary staff shall be granted a personal interview with the Superintendent or his/her representatives and shall have the opportunity to discuss the transfer and the reason such is required.
- **Section 7.23** No such transfers shall take place after August 15th of the affected school year. This section shall not apply to transfers made as a result of Section 12.3 Layoff or to transfers required as a result of the implementation of state or federal laws.
- **Section 7.3 Voluntary Transfers.** Teachers/Ancillary staff may voluntarily agree to exchange positions for which they are certified. Any such exchange shall be for a specified length of time and mutually agreed upon among the teachers/ancillary staff, their building administrator(s), and the Superintendent/HR. Teachers/Ancillary staff shall return to their original position after the specified length of time has expired or is mutually agreed upon.

Section 7.4 State and Federal Laws. Nothing in Section 7.0 Transfers shall be construed as to relieve any teachers/ancillary staff of their obligations to maintain certifications or staff development obligations required under state and federal laws and this Agreement.

8.0 Vacancies

Section 8.1 Definition of Temporary Vacancy. Any temporary vacancy shall mean a bargaining unit position held by a teacher/ancillary staff on a leave of absence or a position in which retirement/resignation notice is received by the District on June 1 or later of the preceding year. The Board shall not be required to post temporary vacancies.

Section 8.2 Filling Permanent Vacancies. In filling the permanent vacancies, the Board agrees to give first consideration to present staff members and to give due consideration to the professional background, qualifications, length of service, and other relevant factors of all applicants.

Section 8.21 Filling a Permanent Vacancy. Any permanent vacancy within the bargaining unit shall be posted electronically. No permanent vacancy shall be filled for at least three (3) business days. Any teacher who is interested in the posted position may apply electronically to the Human Resources department within those days. The district may post vacancies within the spring of each year in anticipation of any possible openings for the following school year. Such postings may indicate a range of grade levels and/or subject areas. It shall not be necessary to create multiple postings for identical positions, even when more than one identical vacancy needs to be filled. Teachers who may be interested in changing positions for the following school year should indicate on their intent form, and apply internally when the position becomes available. The administration must consider such requests prior to filling the vacant position(s) and any and all vacant position(s) for the following fall.

Section 8.3 Temporary Filling Vacancies. The Association recognizes that when any permanent vacancy occurs during the school year, it may be difficult to fill the position from applicants within the bargaining unit without undue disruption to the existing instructional program. If the Superintendent determines that the permanent vacancy should be filled on a temporary basis until the end of the current school year, he/she may do so.

Section 8.4 Notification of Resignation. Resignations shall be in accordance with Section 38.111 of Tenure Act.

Section 8.5 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Assignments. By July 20 of each year, a tentative schedule, including class loads where possible, shall be forwarded to the Association. An up-dated schedule shall be transmitted by the following August 15.

Section 8.6 Extra Duty Assignments. Extra duty assignments as defined in Sections 5.4 and 5.5 shall be at the discretion of the Board and shall not invoke tenure in the extra duty assignments irrespective of the number of years such annual appointments have been continued. To assist in planning, the Board shall notify an employee in a timely manner that the extra duty assignment shall not be made for the following school year.

9.0 Leave Policy

Section 9.1 Leave With Pay.

Regular, reliable and punctual attendance is an essential function of every assignment.

9.11 Accrued Days. Each ancillary staff/teacher shall be granted thirteen (13) leave days at the start of each school year or pro-rated at 1.3 days per month for ancillary staff/teachers starting after October 1 of any given year. Leave days shall not accrue while an ancillary staff/teacher is on leave under any provision of this section. All leave and accumulated accrued leave days shall discontinue upon termination of

employment. If an ancillary staff/teacher has five or fewer absences (District approved professional development, jury duty, and association leave are exceptions) then one additional accrued day will be added at the conclusion of the school year.

9.11(a) Unused Accrued Leave. Unused accrued leave shall be capped at one hundred twenty (120) days. Worker's Disability Compensation and any other salary continuation plan for which the Board makes payment shall be an offset to any accrued leave payments. Upon Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System retirement, the Board shall compensate the teacher/ancillary staff for all unused accrued days at the following rate: \$75.00 per day to be paid into the employee's 403(b) plan, 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost for FICA.

For teachers who have more than one hundred and twenty (120) accrued days as of August 1, 2025, the Board shall compensate the teacher/ancillary staff for all unused accrued days above one hundred and twenty (120) days at the following rates: \$75.00 per day to be paid into the employee's 403(b) plan, 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost for FICA. Employees with two hundred and twenty (220) or less accrued leave days as of August 1, 2025, shall receive this payment after October 1, 2025. Employees with over two hundred and twenty (220) accrued leave days as of August 1, 2025, will receive two payments, divided equally, after October 1, 2025, and October 1, 2026. Teacher/Ancillary staff must be employed by the District at the time of payment in order to be eligible to receive such payment. See example below.

On an annual basis, each teacher/ancillary staff whose unused accrued days total on hundred and twenty-one (121) or greater as of the last day of their contract in June, will be paid at the rate of \$75.00 per day to reduce their accrued bank to the 120-days maximum. Payment will be made into the employee's 403(b) plan, 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost of FICA. This payment will be made after October 1st of the following contract year.

Unused accrued days above sixty (60) may be paid upon request to any teacher/ancillary staff at a rate of \$50.00 per day upon completion of their previous contract year and remain an employee in good standing as of September 30th of the upcoming contract year. Employees who resign prior to September 30th are not eligible. Payment will be made after October 1st of that contract year and will be paid into the employee's 403(b) plan, 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost of FICA.

Any teacher/ancillary staff member that is laid off consistent with section 12.0 of this agreement, can be paid for all unused accrued days at a rate of \$60.00 per day during the first 12 months of the layoff to be paid into the employee's 403(b) plan, 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost for FICA. After 12 months, the laid-off teacher/ancillary staff member can be paid \$75.00 per day to be paid into the employees 403(b), 457(b) plan, or an off-schedule payment less the applicable employer's cost for FICA.

Example 1: Employee A has 270 days as of August 1, 2025. The district pays Employee A \$75.00 per day for 150 days in two equal payments; October 1, 2025, and October 1, 2026. Employee A now has 133 accrued days for the 25-26 school year. The district pays Employee A \$75.00 per day for any days over 120 after the end of the 25-26 school year in the first pay after October 1, 2026. Employee A may elect to receive \$50.00 per accrued day up to sixty (60) accrued days if they remain an employee in good standing on September 30, 2026 for the 26-27 school year.

Example 2: Employee B has 210 accrued days as of August 1, 2025. Receives 13 leave days for the 25-26 school year, and now has 223 accrued days. The district pays Employee B \$75.00 a day for 90 days in one payment, October 1, 2025. Employee B now has 133 accrued days for

the 25-26 school year. The district pays Employee B \$75.00 a day for any days over one hundred and twenty (120) after the end of the 25-26 school year in the first pay after October 1, 2026. Employee B may elect to receive \$50.00 per accrued day up to sixty (60) accrued days if they remain an employee in good standing on September 30, 2026 for the 26-27 school year.

- **9.12 Illness, Injury or Bereavement Leave.** Accrued leave may be used for illness, injury or bereavement.
- **9.13 Temporary Disability Leave.** Accrued leave days up to maximum accumulated may be used to cover absence caused by physical or mental disability or pregnancy not covered by the long term disability provision or FMLA. However, any other supplemental income derived from a Board subsidized plan as a result of such disability shall be an off-set to any payments under this section. Period of leave shall be only during calendared teacher/ancillary staff duty days, shall be as determined by the Board based on medical certification and leave shall terminate not later than June 15 of the school year during which leave commenced.
 - **9.13(a)** Disability leave days shall be used only for days certified by a doctor that a teacher/ancillary staff is disabled and then only to the extent that a teacher/ancillary staff has accumulated accrued leave days.
 - **9.13(b)** District Initiated Leave. In the event the District has a reasonable belief that an employee's present ability to perform essential job functions is or will be impaired by a medical condition or that s/he will pose a direct threat due to a medical condition, the District reserves the right to require such employee, by written notice, to be examined by a health care provider acceptable to the District, at the District's expense. Such employee shall have the right to obtain a second opinion and be examined by a doctor of their choice.
 - **9.13(c)** In the event the District has reason to question the need for a leave, or continuation of a leave, the District reserves the right to require an employee, by written notice, to be examined by a healthcare professional acceptable to the District, at the District's expense. However, requests for second opinions for employees on FMLA leaves are governed by the FMLA. The District also reserves the right to require recertification during the leave period and medical certification of an employee's fitness to return to perform the essential functions of the employee's assignment at the expiration of a leave for the employee's serious health condition, illness or disability.
- **9.14 Personal Leave.** For members with 0-12 years of experience at Coopersville Area Public Schools (CAPS), accrued leave of three (3) days per year may be used for personal reasons as determined solely by the teacher/ancillary staff, but may be restricted immediately before or after a holiday/vacation period, on professional development days, conferences days, the first day of school for students, and the last day of school for students. Any such day must be scheduled at least seven (7) calendar days in advance, except in case of emergency. The cost of a substitute shall be borne by the Board. For members with 13 or more years of experience at CAPS, accrued leave of four (4) days per year may be used for personal reasons as determined solely by the teacher/ancillary staff, but may be restricted immediately before or after a holiday/vacation period, on professional development days, conferences days, the first day of school for students, and the last day of school for students. Any such day must be scheduled at least seven (7) calendar days in advance, except in case of emergency. The cost of a substitute shall be borne by the Board.

Section 9.2 Professional Leave Days. Each teacher/ancillary staff may, on approval from the Board, be allowed a maximum of two (2) days per year of salary covered leave for professional improvement providing such professional improvement is of a nature which the administration certifies as being directly related to a matter of school concern and a substitute teacher is available to cover classes. The teacher/ancillary staff taking such leave

shall submit a written request in advance including estimated cost and have prior administrative approval before taking the leave; the School District shall pay for actual expenses not to exceed prior approved estimate of cost and provide for a substitute teacher; the teacher/ancillary staff shall provide a summary of how the subject of the professional improvement experience can be directly related to Coopersville Area Public Schools.

Section 9.3 Sabbatical Leave. Sabbatical Leave may be granted at the prevailing salary schedule by the Board under conditions provided in the general school laws. (See School Code 380.1235) Any Board, after a teacher/ancillary staff has been employed at least seven (7) consecutive years by said Board and at the end of each additional period of seven (7) or more consecutive years of employment, may grant said teacher/ancillary staff a sabbatical leave for professional improvement for not to exceed two (2) semesters at any one time, provided, that the teacher holds a permanent or life certificate, or is engaged in teaching in a college maintained by the Board. During said sabbatical leave, the teacher/ancillary staff shall be considered to be in the employ of the said Board, shall have a contract, and may be paid compensation as provided in the rules and regulations of said Board, provided, however, that said Board shall not be held liable for death or injuries sustained by any teacher while on sabbatical leave.

Section 9.4 Court Appearances

- **9.41 Jury Duty.** A teacher/ancillary staff called for jury duty shall be compensated for the difference between the regular teaching pay and any compensation received for the performance of such obligation.
- **9.42 School Related Court Appearances.** A teacher/ancillary staff subpoenaed for matters arising from his or her employment with the District shall be released from their duties as required, provided that the proper leave forms have been completed in a timely fashion.
- **9.43 Non School Related Court Appearances.** A teacher/ancillary staff subpoenaed for any other matters shall be allowed the use of accrued leave time providing the teacher/ancillary staff has accumulated sufficient accrued leave, and has completed the proper leave forms in a timely fashion. Teachers/Ancillary staff shall exhaust their necessity leave days as defined in Section 9.14 prior to requesting leave under this section.

Section 9.5 Leave Without Pay.

- **9.51 Military Duty.** A written request for a leave of absence without pay shall be granted to any teacher/ancillary staff who shall be inducted or shall be called to active military duty in any branch of the armed forces of the United States. Leave shall terminate upon any voluntary extension of the tour of duty. "Length of employment" or "seniority" shall not accrue during such leave nor shall the period of absence be used in determining step placement on the salary schedule under Section 3.22.
- **9.52 Extended Leave.** Any teacher/ancillary staff on a temporary disability leave shall be able to take a leave of absence, of up to one calendar year, if he/she so desires provided that written notification is given at the beginning of the disability leave. The leave shall be terminated by the Board at the request of the teacher/ancillary staff. Any teacher/ancillary staff on a temporary disability leave shall be granted unpaid leave for the duration of the disability.
- **9.53** Accumulated Leave Days. Leave days accumulated prior to a leave under this section hereof shall be held for said employee until completion of leave under this section at which time those days shall be re-credited to the employee, unless employee is on qualifying FMLA leave as the District will run concurrently the employee's accrued paid leave with the FMLA leave.

Section 9.6 Leave With or Without Pay.

9.61 Other Leave Under Ten Days. Any teacher/ancillary staff desiring a leave for up to ten (10) working days for any reason not mentioned in this section shall apply in writing to the Board identifying the period of proposed leave and the necessity thereof. Approval shall be discretionary with the Board based upon the best interests of the school district and shall indicate whether or not the leave shall be with or without pay and/or with or without being charged to accrued leave.

9.62 Other Leave in Excess of Ten Days. Any teacher/ancillary staff desiring leave for longer than ten (10) working days for any reason not mentioned in this section shall apply in writing to the Board identifying the period of proposed leave and the necessity thereof. Approval shall be discretionary with the Board and shall indicate whether the leave shall be with or without pay, whether or not it shall be charged against accrued leave, whether or not time off shall result in loss of the year for salary step computation. Return to work following leave shall be dependent upon existence of an opening for which the teacher/ancillary staff is certified and qualified unless guarantee of a position is part of the conditions of the leave. The teacher/ancillary will communicate his/her intention to return to an existing opening for which the teacher/ancillary staff is certified by March 1st of the leave year.

9.63 Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA). In all respects, qualifying leaves of absence under 9.13 of this article shall be administered and provided for in a manner consistent with the FMLA of 1993 and its published regulations when an FMLA leave is requested by the employee. Employees on approved FMLA leave shall be charged any FMLA days and/or available paid leave days when the District is closed due to inclement weather. If the district is required to make up days due to inclement weather, the employee will not be charged for that accrued leave day. Please see Appendix A for employee's rights and procedures under the FMLA. The most current FMLA form is attached as of the ratification date of the contract.

9.64 Accumulated Leave Days. Leave days accumulated prior to a leave shall be held for said employee until completion of leave under this section at which time those days shall be re-credited to the employee, unless employee is on qualifying FMLA leave as the District will run concurrently the employee's accrued paid leave with the FMLA leave.

10.0 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Evaluation

Section 10.1 Work Performance. All observing of the work performance of teacher/ancillary staff shall be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the teacher/ancillary staff. Teacher/Ancillary staff work performance outside of the classroom during the work day or other times when carrying out professional responsibilities may also be subject to evaluation. The performance of teacher/ancillary staff shall be evaluated in writing by the principal or other educationally certificated administrator designated by the Superintendent. Teacher/Ancillary staff may request an evaluation from a different supervisor and/or an additional evaluation. The teacher/ancillary staff shall be given a copy of any evaluation report prepared by the immediate supervisor, and opportunity for discussion of such report shall be held within five (5) duty days after the report has been prepared. In the event the teacher/ancillary staff feels the evaluation was incomplete or inaccurate, he/she shall put objections in writing within ten (10) duty days following receipt of the copy and such objections shall be attached to the evaluation report to be placed in his/her personnel file.

10.11 Goals for Evaluation.

- a) Collaborative Teams determine their team goal and action steps. Collaborative Team goals will be housed in a shared folder by the principal. These goals may play a role in achievement and growth data scores.
- b) All teachers and ancillary staff determine a personal goal housed in their personal PIVOT growth plan. Principal determines a personal goal (s) for probationary, developing, or needing support teachers/ancillary. An action plan is developed together and reviewed mid-year.

10.12 If Probationary, on an IDP, and/or Rated "Developing" or "Needing Support", then Summative Evaluation.

- a) Observed Minimally four (4) times a year documented in PIVOT (1st and 2nd semester)
- b) Half of the observations are unscheduled/unannounced.
- c) Administration must provide feedback to the teacher within ten (10) school days.
- d) Teacher must provide within three (3) school days after the lesson.
 - i. Standard addressed
 - ii. Learning target
 - iii. Brief description of the lesson (2-3 sentences or bullet points)
 - iv. Formative/summative assessment (how will the learning target be assessed)
- e) Observation should last 15-45 minutes, unless the teacher requests more time.

10.13 If Tenured and Rated Effective in Three Consecutive Evaluations, then Summative Evaluation.

- a) All teachers are evaluated every year on the Professional Collaboration and Communication Dimension.
- b) Evaluated using the entire 5D+ rubric every other year.
- c) Not to exceed more than two (2) observations per year and documented in PIVOT (1st and 2nd semester).
- d) Administration must provide feedback to the teacher within ten (10) school days.
- e) Teacher must provide within three (3) school days after the lesson.
 - v. Standard addressed
 - vi. Learning target
 - vii. Brief description of the lesson (2-3 sentences or bullet points)
 - viii. Formative/summative assessment (how will the learning target be assessed)
- f) Observation should last 15-45 minutes, unless the teacher requests more time.
- g) In the 25-26 school year (the first year of this agreement), principals will determine approximately half of the tenured teachers who received an Effective rating in the 24-25 school year to be evaluated, with the other half to be evaluated in 26-27. Any tenured teacher who was not evaluated in 24-25 will be evaluated in 25-26.

OR

10.14 Formative/Alternative Evaluation for Tenured Teachers/Ancillary Staff with 10+ Years of Experience and Administration Approval.

- a) Must have been rated "effective" in their previous evaluation to participate.
- b) Submit an action plan to evaluator by September 30th.
- c) Summary of completed plan or culminating conversation with evaluator must be completed by June 1st.
- d) Menu of ideas: book study, instructional course, participate in classroom learning lab, coaching cycles, project benefitting collaborative team, or another idea approved by evaluator.
- e) Proposal must align with (and evaluated on) the 5D+ rubric in order to be compliant with the law.

10.15 Achievement and Growth Data: 10% district aggregate on outside assessment and 10% local data.

10.16 Deadlines: Evaluators must complete one (1) of two (2) evaluations in the 1st semester and summative evaluations by June 1 unless mutually agreed upon by the teacher/ancillary staff member and the evaluator.

The rubric/tools for evaluation of teacher/ancillary staff and academic coaches will be mutually agreed upon prior to August 15, 2025.

11.0 Protection of Teachers/Ancillary Staff

Section 11.1 Support by Board. The Board recognizes that it and its administrative staff must give needed support to its teachers/ancillary staff in order that they can maintain the classroom control and discipline, which is necessary for effective teaching and shall continue to do so.

Section 11.2 Legal Rights. Any case of assault instituted by a student against a teacher/ancillary staff or any case of a teacher/ancillary staff complained against or sued by reason of disciplinary action taken by a teacher/ancillary staff against a student shall be promptly reported to the Board. The Board shall provide legal counsel to advise the teacher/ancillary staff of his/her rights and obligations with respect to such case and the Board shall cooperate with the teacher/ancillary staff, law enforcement, and judicial authorities in taking steps to remedy the matter.

Section 11.3 Lost Time. Time necessarily lost by a teacher/ancillary staff in connection with any incident mentioned in Section 11.2, providing the teacher/ancillary staff has not violated this Agreement or state or federal laws, hereof shall not be charged against the teacher/ancillary staff. This shall not apply if the teacher/ancillary staff is incarcerated.

Section 11.4 Representation. Teachers/Ancillary staff shall be entitled to have present a representative of the Association during any disciplinary action. Teachers/Ancillary Staff shall be advised of this right before any action is taken.

Section 11.5 Personnel File and Review. Any complaint regarding teacher/ancillary staff made to the administration by a parent, student or other person which is considered directly in evaluating teacher/ancillary staff performance or which is to be placed in teacher/ancillary staff's personnel file, shall be promptly called to the teacher/ancillary staff member's attention. The Board shall investigate the complaint in an effort to determine its accuracy before placing it in a teacher/ancillary staff's file or taking any other action. A teacher/ancillary staff shall have the right to attach a written response to any complaint, and this written response will be attached to all copies of the complaint.

Each teacher/ancillary staff shall have the right upon request to review the contents of his/her own personnel file. A representative of the Association may, at the teacher's/ancillary staff request, accompany the teacher/ancillary staff in such a review. The review shall be made in the presence of an administrator responsible for the safekeeping of the file.

Section 11.6 Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Requests. The following subsections pertain only to information contained solely in a teacher's/ancillary staff personnel file, not to information available under FOIA rules and regulations and available from other sources within the District.

11.61 Notification. In the event of a FOIA request for information contained in a teacher's/ancillary staff file, the Board will notify the affected teacher/ancillary staff that a FOIA request has been made.

11.62 Release of Information. In the event of a FOIA request for information contained in a teacher's/ancillary staff file, the Board agrees that it will release only information required by FOIA rules and regulations or as otherwise mandated by law.

Section 11.7 School Safety Legislation – Reportable Crimes

Pursuant to 2005 Public Acts 129-131 and 138, all employees shall self-report to the District and the Michigan Department of Education (MDE) when arraigned/charged with certain identified crimes. Within three (3) business days of arraignment, the employee must report the arraignment/charge to the Superintendent, or the employee

may be found guilty of an additional crime. The reportable crimes, and the MDE "Arraignment Disclosure Form" are found in Appendix B.

12.0 Reduction in Staff/Lavoffs/Recall/Seniority

Section 12.1 Notification to Association. If, at the discretion of the Board, there is a need to reduce the number of members of the bargaining unit employed, the Association shall be notified immediately through its President, and the Association shall be periodically advised by the Board concerning which positions and/or ancillary staff would be affected.

Section 12.2 Definition of Certified/Qualified. "Certified" and/or "Qualified" shall be defined per state and federal law. Teacher/Ancillary staff shall maintain all necessary certifications and qualifications as defined by state and federal laws.

Section 12.3 Layoff.

12.31 Written notice of layoff shall be provided to the affected employees no later than July 1, prior to the school year in which the layoff will occur. Non-certified teacher in the specific positions being reduced or eliminated will be laid off first, provided there are certified/qualified teachers to replace and perform all the same duties. If additional reductions are needed, the following factors will be utilized to determine the order of layoff.

- a) A rolling three (3) year average of the teacher's evaluation ratings, as calculated below:
 - i. For evaluations from the 2023-24 school year and all previous years, the point system will be four (4) points for a final evaluation rating of Highly Effective, three (3) for Effective, two (2) points for Minimally Effective, and one (1) point for Ineffective.
 - ii. For evaluations starting in 2024-25 and beyond, the points system will be three (3) points for Effective, two (2) points for Developing, and one (1) point for Needs Support.
 - iii. Points will be totaled and averaged based on the number of evaluations and the lower score will face layoff. If a teacher has not been employed at CAPS (three) 3 years and does not have three (3) evaluations, the number of available evaluations will be used. If a teacher was not evaluated, their previous year's score shall be used.
- b) Anyone rated "unsatisfactory" in the professional domain of the 5D+ rubric.
- c) If two or more bargaining unit members are equal based on the three (3) year rolling average, teachers with the lowest the least senior staff members will be laid off.

Section 12.4 Reduction of Benefits. During a period of layoff, a teacher/ancillary staff shall not be entitled to insurance or other fringe benefits at school district expense.

Section 12.5 Other Employment. In the event of a reduction in the teacher/ancillary staff, the office of the Superintendent shall offer the laid-off teacher/ancillary staff any reasonable assistance in securing employment in another school district.

Section 12.6 Recall Procedure.

12.61 Any teacher/ancillary staff being recalled shall be so notified by certified mail sent to the teacher/ancillary staff last known address and shall have fifteen (15) days after date of mailing to indicate, in writing, the teacher/ancillary staff intent to return to work. Any teacher/ancillary staff who is so notified

and fails to timely indicate intent to return to work and/or fails to return to work on the required date, shall lose all recall rights.

- **12.62** Any teacher/ancillary staff recalled to a position with less time than worked during the previous year shall have the right to refuse such a position without jeopardizing his/her recall rights.
- **12.63** Any teacher/ancillary staff who is laid off during the school year and who worked at least one full semester during the school year in which they were laid off, shall be credited with one year of employment for purposes of salary step advancement upon recall.

Section 12.7 Seniority. Seniority shall be defined as the length of continuous service as an ancillary staff member within the Coopersville Area Public School system computed from date of hire as indicated by date of letter of intent to issue a contract. If two or more persons have equal seniority and each is qualified for a given position, their seniority shall be determined by the drawing of lots in the presence of the ancillary staff involved and the President of the Association, who shall then certify which ancillary staff shall be retained. Not later than November 1 of each year, the Board shall provide the Association with a current seniority list. No leave or layoff shall be considered to break continuous service nor to add to seniority accrual. Tenured teachers/ancillary staff from Coopersville Area Public Schools who become administrators for the Board shall be allowed to retain bargaining unit seniority for those years of teaching experience in Coopersville Area Public Schools. No seniority shall be granted for any years while serving as an administrator. No other administrator shall retain nor be granted nor accrue seniority for the purpose of this section.

Section 12.8 Nullification at the State Level. Nullification of certification will be determined by the Michigan Department of Education.

Section 12.9. Probationary Period. Teacher/Ancillary staff shall serve a probationary period equal to that established by the Michigan Teachers' Tenure Act for certificated teachers.

13.0 Negotiations Procedure

Section 13.1 Request to Re-Negotiate Item. At any time during the life of this Agreement either party may approach the other with a request to re-open a particular item. If such request is granted, all the usual procedures of negotiations shall be followed for that item.

Section 13.2 Commencement of Contract Negotiations. Not later than March 1 of the final year of this Agreement, the parties shall begin negotiations for a successor agreement.

Section 13.3 Bargaining Representatives and Ratification. In any negotiations described in this section, neither party shall have any control over the selection of the negotiation or bargaining representatives of the other party, and each party may select its representatives either from within or outside the school district. It is recognized that no final agreement between the parties may be executed without ratification by a majority of the Board of Education and by a majority of the membership of the Association, but the parties mutually pledge that representatives selected by each shall be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and reach agreements in the course of negotiations or bargaining, subject only to such ultimate ratification.

Section 13.4 Compensation. In any negotiations called and/or agreed to by the Board which involve the Association during the school day, the teachers/ancillary staff regularly on the Association Negotiating Team (not to exceed six including the recorder) shall be released from regular duties without loss of pay.

Section 13.5 Primary Responsibility. The Board, Association, and each teacher/ancillary staff recognize that their primary responsibility is to the children of the District and declare that their mutual objective is to provide

these children with a proper education. To that end, it is agreed that during the life of this Agreement they shall not cause or overtly encourage any interruption, disturbance, or interference with the continuous, normal education of such children by sanction, concerted activity, or otherwise; and that any difference of opinion or dispute which there may be between or among themselves, shall be resolved by the methods provided herein, and/or through legal channels and not allowed to affect in any way the normal education afforded the children of the Coopersville Area Public School District.

Section 13.6. EFM Notice. To the extent required by applicable law, in the event that an Emergency Financial Manager is appointed under the local government and school district fiscal accountability act, s/he may reject, modify, or terminate the collective bargaining agreement as provided in that act.

14.0 Grievance Procedures

Section 14.1 Definitions.

- **14.11 Grievance.** A grievance shall be a complaint filed by a teacher/ancillary staff, a group of teachers/ancillary staff or the Association, based on an alleged violation of the provisions of this Agreement.
- **14.12 Aggrieved Person.** An "aggrieved person" is the person(s) or the Association through its President making the complaint.
- **14.13 Days.** The term "days" when used in this Section shall, except where otherwise indicated, mean required work days.
- **14.14 Designated Representatives of Board.** Designated representatives of the Board shall mean the principal(s) at Level One, the Superintendent at Level Two, the Board's designated agent at Levels Three and Four. The Board may change the designated representative(s) by giving written notice to the Association President.
- **14.15 Designated Representatives of Association.** Designated representative(s) of the Association shall mean the grievance chairperson of the Association as certified by the Association President. The Association President may change the designated representative(s) by giving written notice to the Superintendent.
- **14.16 Just Cause.** No non-probationary teacher/ancillary staff shall be discharged or otherwise disciplined without just cause. The provisions of this paragraph shall exclude: (1) the failure to re-employ any teacher/ancillary staff to a position on the extra-curricular schedule, and (2) the discipline or failure to re-employ any probationary teacher/ancillary staff.
- **14.17 Progressive Discipline.** The Board agrees to follow a policy of progressive discipline with respect to teacher/ancillary staff which, unless the seriousness of the offense warrants accelerated discipline, includes verbal warning, written warning, verbal reprimand, written reprimand, suspension with pay, suspension without pay, with discharge being used only as a final and last resort.

Section 14.2 Exclusions.

14.21 Grievable Matters. The following matters are grievable up to and including Level Three - Board, but not to Level Four - Arbitration:

- **14.21(a)** The termination of services of or failure to re-employ any probationary teacher/ancillary staff; however, written reason(s) for failure to re-employ shall be submitted to the teacher/ancillary staff and the option of a hearing before the Board shall be guaranteed.
- **14.21(b)** The termination of services or failure to re-employ any teacher/ancillary staff to a position on the extra-curricular schedule; however, written reason(s) for such termination or failure to re-employ shall be submitted to the teacher/ancillary staff.
- **14.21(c)** Board of Education Policy
- **14.22 Non-Grievable Matters.** The following matters are not the basis of any grievance filed under procedure(s) outlined in this section.
 - **14.22(a)** It is expressly understood that this grievance procedure shall not apply to those areas In which the Tenure Act, Title IX or Equal Opportunity Employment Commission prescribes a procedure or authorizes a remedy.
 - **14.22(b)** No dispute, claim or complaint by an objecting bargaining unit member concerning the application and interpretation of Section 2.15(e) shall be subject to the grievance procedure.
 - **14.22(c)** Disputes between teacher(s)/ancillary staff or beneficiaries of teacher(s)/ancillary staff and any insurance company.

Section 14.3 Purposes.

- **14.31 Purpose of Grievance Procedure.** The purpose of this procedure is to secure equitable solutions at the lowest possible level.
- **14.32 Early Settlement.** Nothing contained herein shall limit the parties from an informal early settlement providing the settlement is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement.
- **14.33 Individual Rights.** Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of any individual teacher/ancillary staff to present grievances to school officials and/or the Board and to have those grievances adjusted without the intervention of the Association, except that the adjustment shall not be inconsistent with this Agreement and the Association shall be given the opportunity to be represented at such agreement.
- 14.34 Withdrawal of Grievance. A grievance may be withdrawn at any level without prejudice.
- **14.35 Reprisal.** No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by or against any party or any participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.
- **14.36 Grievance Material.** All documents, communications and records dealing with a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants to the extent permitted by state or federal laws.
- **14.37 Grievance Forms.** Forms for filing and processing grievances shall be designed by the Superintendent and the Association Representative, shall be prepared by the Superintendent's office, and shall be given appropriate distribution to facilitate the operation of the grievance procedure.
- **14.38 Written Decision.** Both the grievance discussed and the decision rendered at Level One shall be submitted in writing upon request of either party. Decisions rendered at all other Levels shall be in writing and shall be transmitted to the designated representative(s).

14.39 Time Limits. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated in each level shall be considered a maximum and every effort shall be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may be extended by mutual agreement expressed in written form. In the event a grievance is filed on or after June 1 which, if left unresolved until the beginning of the following school year, could result in irreparable harm to a party in interest, the time limits set forth herein shall be reduced so the grievance procedure may be exhausted as soon as is practicable.

Section 14.4 Procedures.

14.41 Level One - Immediate Supervisor. If an Association Representative is not present at the Level One meeting, the Principal shall provide written notice of the filing of a grievance and the Level One Decision to the Designated Building Representative of the Association within five (5) days of the Level One meeting.

The aggrieved shall discuss the complaint with his/her immediate supervisor or principal(s) within thirty (30) days of occurrence or discovery thereof.

14.42 Level Two - Superintendent. If an Association Representative is not present at the Level Two meeting, the Superintendent shall provide the Designated Building Representative with a copy of the Level Two Decision at the same time and manner as the aggrieved.

Should the aggrieved be unsatisfied at Level One or, if no decision is rendered within ten (10) days after presentation of the grievance, the aggrieved may proceed by filing the written grievance with the Superintendent within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the answer at Level One. Within fifteen (15) days from the receipt of the grievance by the Superintendent, he/she shall render a decision as to the solution.

14.43 Level Three - Board. If an Association Representative is not present at the Level Three meeting, the Board shall provide the Designated Building Representative with a copy of the Level Three Decision at the same time and manner as the aggrieved.

Should the aggrieved be unsatisfied at Level Two or if no decision is rendered within fifteen (15) days, the aggrieved may proceed by filing the written grievance along with the decisions from prior levels with the Board's designated representative within ten (10) days. The Board may hold hearings thereon or otherwise investigate the grievance, and shall render its decision in writing within twenty (20) days. Failure of the Board to act within the timeframe shall be considered to be a finding favorable to the Association and the relief sought shall be granted as soon as reasonably possible. However, with the expressed written consent of the Association, the Board may extend the timeline while they investigate the grievance.

14.44 Level Four - Arbitration. Should the aggrieved be unsatisfied at Level Three or if no decision is rendered by the Board within the limit of Level Three meeting, the Association may submit the grievance to arbitration within thirty (30) calendar days from the date of receipt of Board's decision.

14.44(a) Arbitration Panel. A request by either party for a list of arbitrators shall be sent to the American Arbitration Association (AAA) within thirty (30) calendar days after the time limit in Level Three. The parties shall be bound by the rules and procedures of the AAA.

14.44(b) Arbitration Hearing. The arbitrator shall confer with the parties and hold hearings promptly. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his/her finding of fact, reasoning and conclusions on the issues submitted.

14.44(c) Arbitrator's Decision. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and conclusive and binding upon employees, the Board, and the Association; any lawful decision of the arbitrator shall be placed into effect forthwith, subject to the right of the Board or the Association to judicial review.

14.45 Arbitrator's Powers. An arbitrator shall have no power to:

- **14.45(a)** establish salary scales; this does not preclude a determination of correct placement on the established salary schedule;
- **14.45(b)** alter, modify, add to, or subtract from the provisions of this Agreement nor deal with any matter of the content of ancillary staff evaluation(s);
- 14.45(c) hear any grievance previously barred from the scope of the grievance procedure.
- **14.45(d)** In the event that a case is appealed to the arbitrator on which he/she has no power to rule, it shall be referred back to the parties without a decision or recommendation on its merits.
- **14.45(e)** More than one grievance may not be considered by the arbitrator at the same time except upon expressed written mutual consent and then only if they are of similar nature.
- **14.46 Costs of Arbitration.** The cost of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the parties except each party shall assume its own cost for representation, including the expense of witnesses.

All preparation, filing, presentation or consideration of grievances shall be held at times other than when a teacher/ancillary staff or a participating Association representative is to be at his/her assigned duty stations. However, time before or after the student day and preparation periods may be used except when required staff meetings have been called. Up to five (5) teachers/ancillary staff may be excused with pay when called to testify at an arbitration hearing. Every effort shall be made to have witnesses testify at times other than when they are to be at their assigned duty stations.

15.0 Agreements Contrary to Law

Section 16.1 Invalid Provisions. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement to any employee or group of employees shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.

16.0 Promulgation

Section 17.1 Distribution of Agreement. Copies of this Agreement shall be prepared at the expense of the Board and be presented to all teachers/ancillary staff now or hereafter employed by the Board and forty (40) copies shall be presented to the Association,

17.0 Miscellaneous

Section 18.1 Captions. The captions used in this Agreement are for identification purposes only and are not a substantive part of this Agreement.

Signatures

COOPERSVILLE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

INCORPORATED, MEA-NEA

Kelly Balkema, President

Pam Moore, Chief Negotiator

Date: June 16, 2025

COOPERSVILLE AREA PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Michael Michalak, President

nn VanSickle Vice President

Matt Spencer, Superintendent

Schedule A

Initia	l Scale	(2024-25)		2025-26 Scale with 10.0% + 1 step							
	ВА	MA	MA30		ВА	MA	MA30				
1	45,421	49,122	51,960	1	49,963	54,034	57,156				
2	46,588	50,558	53,476	2	51,247	55,614	58,824				
3	47,660	51,993	54,991	3	52,426	57,192	60,490				
4	48,779	53,428	56,507	4	53,657	58,771	62,158				
5	49,898	54,864	58,024	5	54,888	60,350	63,826				
6	51,029	56,350	59,596	6	56,132	61,985	65,556				
7	52,160	57,836	61,167	7	57,376	63,620	67,284				
8	53,290	59,322	62,738	8	58,619	65,254	69,012				
9	54,421	60,808	64,309	9	59,863	66,889	70,740				
10	55,553	62,298	67,508	10	61,108	68,528	74,259				
11	56,617	63,836	68,810	11	62,279	70,220	75,691				
12	57,681	65,374	70,112	12	63,449	71,911	77,123				
13	58,745	66,913	71,415	13	64,620	73,604	78,557				
14	59,808	68,451	72,717	14	65,789	75,296	79,989				
15	60,873	69,992	74,019	15	66,960	76,991	81,421				
16	61,882	71,558	75,663	16	68,070	78,714	83,229				
17	62,890	73,124	77,329	17	69,179	80,436	85,062				
18	63,899	74,690	78,985	18	70,289	82,159	86,884				
19	64,907	76,256	80,640	19	71,398	83,882	88,704				
20	65,918	77,826	82,298	20	72,510	85,609	90,528				
21	66,940	79,376	83,938	21	73,634	87,314	92,332				
22	67,963	80,926	85,577	22	74,759	89,019	94,135				
23	68,985	82,476	87,216	23	75,884	90,724	95,938				
24	70,007	84,026	88,856	24	77,008	92,429	97,742				
25	71,029	85,576	90,496	25	78,132	94,134	99,546				
26	71,999	86,948	91,956	26	79,199	95,643	101,152				
27	72,968	88,321	93,415	27	80,265	97,153	102,757				
28	73,937	89,693	94,875	28	81,331	98,662	104,363				
29	74,906	91,065	96,334	29	82,397	100,172	105,967				
30	75,875	92,442	97,794	30	83,463	101,686	107,573				

2026-	-27 Scale wit	h 2% + 1 ste _l	p	2027-28 Scale with 2.0% + 1 step							
	BA	MA	MA30		BA	MA	MA30				
1	50,962	55,115	58,299	1	51,982	56,217	59,465				
2	52,272	56,726	60,000	2	53,317	57,861	61,200				
3	53,475	58,336	61,700	3	54,544	59,503	62,934				
4	54,730	59,946	63,401	4	55,825	61,145	64,669				
5	55,986	61,557	65,103	5	57,105	62,789	66,405				
6	57,255	63,225	66,867	6	58,400	64,489	68,204				
7	58,524	64,892	68,629	7	59,694	66,190	70,002				
8	59,791	66,559	70,392	8	60,987	67,890	71,800				
9	61,060	68,227	72,155	9	62,282	69,591	73,598				
10	62,330	69,898	75,744	10	63,577	71,296	77,259				
11	63,524	71,624	77,205	11	64,795	73,056	78,749				
12	64,718	73,350	78,666	12	66,012	74,817	80,239				
13	65,912	75,076	80,128	13	67,230	76,578	81,730				
14	67,105	76,802	81,588	14	68,447	78,338	83,220				
15	68,300	78,531	83,049	15	69,665	80,102	84,710				
16	69,432	80,288	84,894	16	70,820	81,894	86,592				
17	70,563	82,045	86,763	17	71,974	83,686	88,498				
18	71,695	83,802	88,621	18	73,129	85,478	90,394				
19	72,826	85,559	90,478	19	74,282	87,270	92,288				
20	73,960	87,321	92,338	20	75,439	89,067	94,185				
21	75,107	89,060	94,178	21	76,609	90,841	96,062				
22	76,254	90,799	96,017	22	77,780	92,615	97,938				
23	77,401	92,538	97,856	23	78,949	94,389	99,813				
24	78,548	94,277	99,696	24	80,119	96,163	101,690				
25	79,695	96,016	101,537	25	81,288	97,937	103,567				
26	80,783	97,556	103,175	26	82,399	99,507	105,238				
27	81,870	99,096	104,812	27	83,507	101,078	106,908				
28	82,957	100,636	106,450	28	84,616	102,648	108,579				
29	84,045	102,175	108,087	29	85,725	104,218	110,248				
30	85,132	103,720	109,725	30	86,834	105,794	111,919				

Schedule A - Notes

COLUMN/LANE SHIFTS:

Current language is eliminated. Teachers/Ancillary staff members impacted by the old language will be recalibrated to reflect the appropriate step as if the previous language did not exist. This process will not include any retroactive payment. Employees must submit advancing-level paperwork by October 1st for 1st semester and March 1st for 2nd semester.

Calendar/Schedule

Both sides agree adjustments will be made to receive full foundation funding from the State of Michigan. Both sides also agree that if the laws around the school start date changes, if both sides are interested, they will discuss modifications to the calendar.

Year 1 2025-2026: 10% + Step

Year 2 2026-2027 2% + Step

Year 3 2027-2028 2% + Step

Reopener Clause - Enrollment and Foundation Allowance Adjustment

If, in the 27-28 school year, the district's blended student FTE increases by twenty-five (25) or more students as measured by the official fall count, and the State of Michigan increases the per-pupil foundation allowance by two hundred dollars (\$200) or more compared to the previous fiscal year, then the parties agree to reopen the Agreement for the limited purpose of negotiating Schedule A salaries and/or the Schedule B base in the 27-28 school year.

Schedule B - Notes

Summer academic work shall be compensated at \$50.00 per hour. During the school year, non-academic work shall be compensated at a rate of \$20.00 per hour and academic work at \$25.00 per hour. Collaborative team leaders shall be compensated at the rate of \$50.00 per meeting.

Schedule B – Extracurricular Assignments

Sport	Level	%	Notes
Baseball	Varsity	8	
	JV/Freshman	6	
	MS	5	
Basketball	Varsity	13	
	JV/Freshman	8	
	MS	5	
Bowling	Varsity	6	
	JV	4	
Cheerleading	Varsity	6	Head
	Sideline	4	
	MS	4	
Cross Country	Varsity	6	
	JV	4	
	MS	4	
E-Sport	HS	4	Two Seasons (fall, winter)
Football	Varsity	13	
	JV/Freshman	8	Includes Assistants
	MS	5	
Golf	Varsity	6	
	JV	4	
Lacrosse	Varsity	8	
	JV	6	
	MS	5	
Performance Dance	HS	4	
Soccer	Varsity	8	
	JV	6	
	MS	5	
Softball	Varsity	8	
	JV/Freshman	6	
	MS	5	
Tennis	Varsity	6	
	JV	4	
	MS	4	
Track	Varsity	9	
	JV	6	
	MS	5	
Volleyball	Varsity	10	
	JV/Freshman	6	
	MS	5	
Wrestling	Varsity	10	
	JV	6	
	MS	5	

Co-Curricular	Level	%	Notes
Art Club	HS	2	
	MS	2	
Building Leadership Co-Chair	All		\$1,000
Class Sponsor	Senior Class	2	
	Junior Class	2	
DSIT Chariperson	Any		\$1,500
District Band	All Levels	10	
District Choir	Secondary	7	
Elementary Choir	Elementary	2	
Flag Corps Director	Secondary	1	
FFA	HS	6	each semester
FFA	MS	3	each semester
Instrumental Music Assistant	HS	3*	
Jazz/Pep Band	HS	3**	
Marching Band	HS	5	
Marching Band Assistant	HS	3	
MEPP	HS	5	
MEP P Assistant	HS	3	
Music Department Head	HS	3	
Musical Director	MS	5	
Musical Instrumental Director	HS	4***	
Musical Vocal Director	HS	5***	
Musical Stage Director	HS	9	
National Honor Society	HS	3	
Noon Recreation	HS	4	
	MS	4	
Play Director	HS	6	
Play Assistant	HS	2	
Show Choir	HS	2	
STEM Club	HS	3	
	MS	2	
	Elementary	2	
Student Council	HS	4	
	MS	2	
	Elementary	2	

Other Compensation Non-Schedule B

Hourly work/extended day meetings – \$20.00 per hour
Hourly instructional rate – \$25.00 per hour
Summer conference daily rate – to be determined
Summer academic work – \$50.00 per hour
PLC/Collaborative Team/Grade Level Leader – \$50.00 per hour per meeting

^{*}If other than the Middle School Instrumental Teacher

^{**}Extra duty only when not offered as a class assignment

^{***8%} if carrying out combined instrumental and vocal duties

*Rates rounded to nearest ten dollars

2025-26	Base													
Schedule B	\$34,000		34,000											
Experience Index		1%	2%	3%	4%	5%	6%	7%	8%	9%	10%	11%	12%	13%
1	1.30	\$442	\$884	\$1,326	\$1,768	\$2,210	\$2,652	\$3,094	\$3,536	\$3,978	\$4,420	\$4,862	\$5,304	\$5,746
2	1.35	\$459	\$918	\$1,377	\$1,836	\$2,295	\$2,754	\$3,213	\$3,672	\$4,131	\$4,590	\$5,049	\$5,508	\$5,967
3	1.40	\$476	\$952	\$1,428	\$1,904	\$2,380	\$2,856	\$3,332	\$3,808	\$4,284	\$4,760	\$5,236	\$5,712	\$6,188
4	1.45	\$493	\$986	\$1,479	\$1,972	\$2,465	\$2,958	\$3,451	\$3,944	\$4,437	\$4,930	\$5,423	\$5,916	\$6,409
5	1.50	\$510	\$1,020	\$1,530	\$2,040	\$2,550	\$3,060	\$3,570	\$4,080	\$4,590	\$5,100	\$5,610	\$6,120	\$6,630
6	1.60	\$544	\$1,088	\$1,632	\$2,176	\$2,720	\$3,264	\$3,808	\$4,352	\$4,896	\$5,440	\$5,984	\$6,528	\$7,072
7	1.70	\$578	\$1,156	\$1,734	\$2,312	\$2,890	\$3,468	\$4,046	\$4,624	\$5,202	\$5,780	\$6,358	\$6,936	\$7,514
8	1.80	\$612	\$1,224	\$1,836	\$2,448	\$3,060	\$3,672	\$4,284	\$4,896	\$5,508	\$6,120	\$6,732	\$7,344	\$7,956
9	1.90	\$646	\$1,292	\$1,938	\$2,584	\$3,230	\$3,876	\$4,522	\$5,168	\$5,814	\$6,460	\$7,106	\$7,752	\$8,398
10	2.00	\$680	\$1,360	\$2,040	\$2,720	\$3,400	\$4,080	\$4,760	\$5,440	\$6,120	\$6,800	\$7,480	\$8,160	\$8,840
15	2.20	\$748	\$1,632	\$2,244	\$2,992	\$3,740	\$4,488	\$5,236	\$5,984	\$6,732	\$7,480	\$8,228	\$8,976	\$9,724
20	2.40	\$816	\$1,632	\$2,448	\$3,264	\$4,080	\$4,896	\$5,712	\$6,528	\$7,344	\$8,160	\$8,976	\$9,792	\$10,608
2026-27	Base												I	
Schedule B	\$34,000		\$34,000											
Experience Index		1%	2%	3%	4%	5%	6%	7%	8%	9%	10%	11%	12%	13%
1	1.30	\$442	\$884	\$1,326	\$1,768	\$2,210	\$2,652	\$3,094	\$3,536	\$3,978	\$4,420	\$4,862	\$5,304	\$5,746
2	1.35	\$459	\$918	\$1,377	\$1,836	\$2,295	\$2,754	\$3,213	\$3,672	\$4,131	\$4,590	\$5,049	\$5,508	\$5,967
3	1.40	\$476	\$952	\$1,428	\$1,904	\$2,380	\$2,856	\$3,332	\$3,808	\$4,284	\$4,760	\$5,236	\$5,712	\$6,188
4	1.45	\$493	\$986	\$1,479	\$1,972	\$2,465	\$2,958	\$3,451	\$3,944	\$4,437	\$4,930	\$5,423	\$5,916	\$6,409
5 6	1.50	\$510	\$1,020	\$1,530	\$2,040	\$2,550	\$3,060	\$3,570	\$4,080	\$4,590	\$5,100	\$5,610	\$6,120	\$6,630
	1.60	\$544	\$1,088	\$1,632	\$2,176	\$2,720	\$3,264	\$3,808	\$4,352	\$4,896	\$5,440	\$5,984	\$6,528	\$7,072
7	1.70	\$578	\$1,156	\$1,734	\$2,312	\$2,890	\$3,468	\$4,046	\$4,624	\$5,202	\$5,780	\$6,358	\$6,936	\$7,514
8	1.80	\$612	\$1,224	\$1,836	\$2,448	\$3,060	\$3,672	\$4,284	\$4,896	\$5,508	\$6,120	\$6,732	\$7,344	\$7,956
9	1.90	\$646	\$1,292	\$1,938	\$2,584	\$3,230	\$3,876	\$4,522	\$5,168	\$5,814	\$6,460	\$7,106	\$7,752	\$8,398
10	2.00	\$680	\$1,360	\$2,040	\$2,720	\$3,400	\$4,080	\$4,760	\$5,440	\$6,120	\$6,800	\$7,480	\$8,160	\$8,840
15	2.20	\$748	\$1,632	\$2,244	\$2,992	\$3,740	\$4,488	\$5,236	\$5,984	\$6,732	\$7,480	\$8,228	\$8,976	\$9,724
20	2.40	\$816	\$1,632	\$2,448	\$3,264	\$4,080	\$4,896	\$5,712	\$6,528	\$7,344	\$8,160	\$8,976	\$9,792	\$10,608
2027-28	Base												I	
Schedule B	\$34,000		\$34,000											
Experience Index		1%	2%	3%	4%	5%	6%	7%	8%	9%	10%	11%	12%	13%
1	1.30	\$442	\$884	\$1,326	\$1,768	\$2,210	\$2,652	\$3,094	\$3,536	\$3,978	\$4,420	\$4,862	\$5,304	\$5,746
2	1.35	\$459	\$918	\$1,377	\$1,836	\$2,295	\$2,754	\$3,213	\$3,672	\$4,131	\$4,590	\$5,049	\$5,508	\$5,967
3	1.40	\$476	\$952	\$1,428	\$1,904	\$2,380	\$2,856	\$3,332	\$3,808	\$4,284	\$4,760	\$5,236	\$5,712	\$6,188
4	1.45	\$493	\$986	\$1,479	\$1,972	\$2,465	\$2,958	\$3,451	\$3,944	\$4,437	\$4,930	\$5,423	\$5,916	\$6,409
5	1.50	\$510	\$1,020	\$1,530	\$2,040	\$2,550	\$3,060	\$3,570	\$4,080	\$4,590	\$5,100	\$5,610	\$6,120	\$6,630
6	1.60	\$544	\$1,088	\$1,632	\$2,176	\$2,720	\$3,264	\$3,808	\$4,352	\$4,896	\$5,440	\$5,984	\$6,528	\$7,072
7	1.70	\$578	\$1,156	\$1,734	\$2,312	\$2,890	\$3,468	\$4,046	\$4,624	\$5,202	\$5,780	\$6,358	\$6,936	\$7,514
8	1.80	\$612	\$1,224	\$1,836	\$2,448	\$3,060	\$3,672	\$4,284	\$4,896	\$5,508	\$6,120	\$6,732	\$7,344	\$7,956
9	1.90	\$646	\$1,292	\$1,938	\$2,584	\$3,230	\$3,876	\$4,522	\$5,168	\$5,814	\$6,460	\$7,106	\$7,752	\$8,398
10	2.00	\$680	\$1,360	\$2,040	\$2,720	\$3,400	\$4,080	\$4,760	\$5,440	\$6,120	\$6,800	\$7,480	\$8,160	\$8,840
15	2.20	\$748	\$1,632	\$2,244	\$2,992	\$3,740	\$4,488	\$5,236	\$5,984	\$6,732	\$7,480	\$8,228	\$8,976	\$9,724
20	2.40	\$816	\$1,632	\$2,448	\$3,264	\$4,080	\$4,896	\$5,712	\$6,528	\$7,344	\$8,160	\$8,976	\$9,792	\$10,608

Schedule B – Compensation Schedule

*Rates rounded to nearest ten dollars

Schedule B - Notes

- (a) Amounts indicated on the compensation schedules shall be based on \$34,000 in 2025-2026, \$34,000 in 2026-2027 and \$34,000 in 2027-2028.
- (b) Schedule B pay levels will correspond to above compensation schedules by year with pay levels granted per year.
- (c) Amounts indicated are full compensation for additional responsibilities and time beyond requirements for other teaching assignments as indicated in the main text of the Agreement.
- (d) Titles/activities/remuneration not listed may be added at the Board's discretion. However, the amount of compensation shall be mutually agreed to by the Board and the Association.
- (e) Head or sole coaching assignments include times for practice and competition according to state and league regulations and scheduling and include any additional invitational, district, regional, or state competitions upon which the coach and Athletic Director mutually agree.
- (f) Assistant or subordinate coaching assignments include those duties and responsibilities as ordered by the head coach subject to review by the Athletic Director.
- (g) "Years of extra duty experience" used for the compensation schedule shall be defined as years worked in a comparable Schedule B assignment. For coaching experience, it shall be years of coaching in a comparable sport regardless of the level of assignment (head, assistant, JV, etc.) or whether in a girls or boys sport. Up to six (6) years of experience shall be credited for an assignment in an activity in another public school district and credit for experience in excess of six (6) years shall be at the Board's discretion.
- (h) After two (2) weeks of the scheduled starting time of each sport the Athletic Director and respective coach shall determine if there are sufficient participants to justify the continuation of that sport. If the sport is to be discontinued, the coach shall receive an appropriately pro-rated salary.
- (i) Any Schedule B position left unfilled by a bargaining unit member may be filled by the Board for an amount not to exceed the compensation schedule.
- (j) With approval of the superintendent and CEA, members may voluntarily split (as determined by the members) the percentage of remuneration received in Schedule B with one or more other members when sharing a Schedule B position. All payments shall be processed through normal payroll procedures.

Schedule C – Benefits

The option for all employees eligible for medical plan benefits will be the MESSA ABC Plan 1.

Annually on January 1, the District's monthly contributions shall be limited to $1/12^{th}$ of the annual amount established by the State of Michigan Department of Treasury for the respective calendar year. Amounts for healthcare costs exceeding the Board contributions are the responsibility of the enrolled employee and will be payroll deducted. Payroll deduction shall be available for all additional programs as mutually agreed.

The Association shall determine the plans to be offered and the Board will negotiate with the Association when choosing the level of benefits and the carrier(s) of the insurance programs and the Board shall be the policyholder of such plans as required by the Revised School Code. The District will allow an annual reconsideration of the insurance carrier and plans offered so long as the Association provides written notice of such no later than October 1 of each year. Should the parties decide to make a change to the carrier or plans offered, the Association may request a reopener for the sole purpose of modifying the plans offered and any modification or change needs to be mutually agreed upon by the parties no later than November 1 of each year. There shall be no resulting increase to the Board's contribution levels as a result of the reopener.

An employee on an unpaid leave of absence shall have such fringe benefits as are available to the extent allowed by the carrier, provided said employee reimburses the District the cost of the benefits. An employee on an unpaid leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act shall be entitled to paid insurance benefits as provided by the law.

FTE less than 80%, refer to section 3.12 regarding Health Insurance.

Plan A	Plan B
Health Insurance	Cash in Lieu of Insurance \$5,050
MESSA ABC Plan 1 (\$1,650/\$3,300)	*Prorated for less than 80% FTE
MESSA ABC Plan 1 (\$1,650/\$3,300 NO HSA) MESSA ABC Plan 1 (\$1,650/\$3,300 10%) MESSA ABC Plan 1 (\$2,000/\$4,000 20%)	
ABC Rx Prescription Card 3-Tier RX (1 st Plan) or 5-Tier RX (2 nd /3 rd /4 th Plan)	Employees electing cash-in-lieu must sign a statement certifying that they have access to alternate coverage through another source, such as a spouse's employer, and will, upon request, provide verification of alternate coverage.
Deductible (reviewed each calendar year by the IRS, so may increase due to Federal Law)	
See Schedule C for other important provisions	

Long Term Disability	Same as Plan A
70% of salary	
\$5,000 maximum/month	
90 calendar day modified fill	
Pre-existing condition waiver	
Freeze on offsets	

Alcoholism/Drug/Mental/ Nervous – same as any other illness Maternity Coverage Rehabilitation Benefits	
Dental Insurance	Same as Plan A
Delta Dental Plan 0468- 0001 90/90/90	
Internal and External Coordination of	
Benefits Class I, II, III Benefits \$2,000	
Ortho/Adult Ortho \$3,000, Rider	
Sealants	
January to December	
Member Life Insurance	Member Life Insurance
\$45,000 per teacher/ancillary staff	\$50,000 per teacher/ancillary staff
Vision	Same as Plan A
VSP-3 Plus, January to December	

Schedule C – Notes

- 1. Teachers/Ancillary staff who resign effective June 30 shall have the option of receiving \$500 403(b) contribution in lieu of insurance coverage for each month of July and August providing they have notified the business office of their decision to receive the 403(b) contribution in lieu of insurance in time to terminate insurance coverage (currently 45 days prior to retirement date). Such payments shall be paid not later than August 1 following retirement.
- 2. In the event of the death of a teacher/ancillary staff, the Board shall pay the cost of Schedule C for six (6) months, or until the following June, whichever is longer.
- 3. In the event that a teacher/ancillary staff is disabled, the Board shall continue to pay the costs of the insurance provided by Schedule C throughout the period of the disability or through the month following the termination of salary, whichever is the lesser period.
- 4. The insurance year shall be the twelve (12) month period from October 1 to the following October 1. Teachers/Ancillary staff leaving employment between the end of the teacher duty year, and the start of the next following teacher/ancillary staff duty year, shall continue to receive the insurance provided by Schedule C through the month of August. New employees who qualify shall receive insurance effective September 1. If a teacher/ancillary staff is employed by another employer and is therefore covered by fully paid insurance program(s), or coverage equal to, or greater than, any program(s) or coverage contained in Schedule C, the Board shall not be required to continue premium payments or coverage for that program(s).
 - (a) In the event a teacher/ancillary staff is terminated or resigns during the school year, the insurance shall continue for one (1) month following the month of termination of employment.
 - (b) A teacher/ancillary staff who is hired with an effective first work day after the first required work day of the school year, shall be entitled to appropriately pro-rated fringe benefits.
- 5. Notwithstanding any provisions of this section, the terms of any contract or policy issued by an insurance contract or policy issued by an insurance company or insurance provider (brokerage) shall be controlling as to all matters concerning benefits, eligibility, and termination of coverage, or other matters covered by the policy.
- 6. The Board, by payment of the premium required to provide the coverage set forth herein, shall be relieved from all liability with respect to the benefits provided by the insurance company. The failure of an insurance company to provide any of the benefits for which it has contracted, for any reasons, shall not result in any liability to the Board or to the Association, nor shall such failure be considered breach of any obligation by either of the two parties to this Agreement.
- 7. Disputes between teacher(s)/ancillary staff or beneficiaries of teacher(s)/ancillary staff and any insurance company shall not be subject to the Grievance Procedure established in this Agreement.
- 8. The CEA and the Board shall work toward controlling health care costs.
- 9. The Board and the CEA agree to implement the current district's Section 125 Options plan.

	8/14/2025																
2025-2	2026				Cooper	rsville	Area Pu	ıblic S	choc	ls Ca	alendar		2025-2026				
														2020 2020			
									K-5	Gr. 6-12							
			July					Teacher	Student	Student	January						
			Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	<u>Days</u> 20	Days 20	Days 20	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri		
			WOII	1 ues	2	3	4	20	20	20	MOII	rues	weu	1 1	2		
			7	8	9	10	11				5	6	7	8	9		
			14	15	16	17	18				12	13	14	15	16		
			21	22	23	24	25				19	20	21	22	23		
			28	29	30	31					26	27	28	29	30		
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12							
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student							
Days	Days	Days	August	_				Days	Days	Days	<u>February</u>	_					
7	4	4	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	18	17	17	Mon 2	Tues 3	Wed	Thurs 5	Fri 6		
			4	5	6	7	1 8				9		4				
			11	12	6	14						10 17	11 18	12 19	13		
Teachers sta			18	19	13 20	21	15 22				16 23	24	25	26	20 27		
Students sta			25	26	27	28	29				23	24	25	20	21		
Students Sta	art orza		25	20	21	20	23										
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12							
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student							
<u>Days</u>	Days	Days	<u>September</u>					Days	Days	Days	<u>March</u>						
21	21	21	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	22	22	22	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri		
			1	2	3	4	5				2	3	4	5	6		
			8	9	10	11	12				9	10	11	12	13		
			15	16	17	18					16	17	18	19	20		
			22	23	24	25	26				23	24	25	26	27		
			29	30							30	31					
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12							
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student							
Days	Days	Days	October					Days	Days	Days	April						
23	23	23	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	16	16	16	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri		
					1	2	3						1	2	3		
			6	7	8	9	10				6	7	8	9	10		
			13	14	15	16	17				13	14	15	16	17		
			20	21	22	23	24				20	21	22	23	24		
			27	28	29	30	31				27	28	29	30			
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12							
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student							
Days	Days	Days	November					Days	Days	Days	May						
17	17	17	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	20	20	20	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri		
															1		
			3	4	5	6	7				4	5	-6	7	8		
			10	11	12	13	14				11	12	13	14	15		
			17	18	19	20	21				18	19	20	21	22		
			24	25	26	27	28				25	26	27	28	29		
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12							
Teacher	K-5 Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student							
Days	Days	Days	December					Days	Days	Days	June						
15	15	15	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	5	5	5	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri		
			1	2	3	4	5		-	_	1	2	3	4	5		
			8	9	10	11	12	Students	Last Dav	6/5	8	9	10	11	12		
			15	16	17	18	19	Teachers			15	16	17	18	19		
			22	23	24	25	26				22	23	24	25	26		
			29	30	31						29	30					
									K-5	Gr. 6-12							
								Teacher	Student	Student							
			Conferences					184.0	180.0		2025-26						
Elementary					High School/I	Middle Scho	ol				cords Days						
Week of Oc				Week of Oct.		_		Dec 19 - 1		ds Day (PM)				Open House			
Week of Feb				Week of Feb.						ds Day (PM)			Aug. 20 - 5:	30 - 7:00 pm			
	D	- 11-16															
	Denote	s nait L	ay for Studen	ıts					Tuesd		rofessional Dev	eropment			End of 1st Sem.		
	Denote	o No Ca	hool for Stud	ente e-	Stoff				Tuesday,					0/5/2026	End of 2nd Sem.		
	Denote	a NO 30	moor for Stud	onts of	Jtan				Wednesd Thursday	-							
	Denote	s End o	f Marking Per	iod													
	2311016	5 Linu 0	King i Ci					Friday, Sep. 19, 2025 (1/2 Day PD) Friday, Oct. 24, 2025 (1/2 Day PD)									
											2025 (1/2 Day P	D)					
									Tuesday,			,					

Wednesday, May. 6, 2026 (1/2 Day PD)

	2026-2027 Coopersville Area Public Schools Calendar 2026-2027														027
			July Mon	Tues	W ed 1 8	Thurs 2 9	Fri 3 10	Teacher <u>Days</u> 20	K-5 Student <u>Days</u> 20	Gr. 6-12 Student Days 20	January Mon	Tues 5	W ed	Thurs	Fri 1 8
			13	14	15	16	17				11	12	13	14	15
			20	21	22	23	24				18	19	20	21	22
			27	28	29	30	31				25	26	27	28	29
Teacher Days 10 Teachers st	K-5 Student Days 6	Gr. 6-12 Student Days 6	August Mon 3 10 17	Tues 4 11 18 25	Wed 5 12 19 26	Thurs 6 13 20 27	Fri 7 14 21 28	Teacher <u>Days</u> 18	K-5 Student Days 18	Student Days 18	February Mon 1 8 15	Tues 2 9 16 23	Wed 3 10 17 24	Thurs 4 11 18 25	Fri 5 12 19 26
Students sta	art 8/24		31												
Teacher <u>Days</u> 20	K-5 Student Days 20	Gr. 6-12 Student Days 20	September Mon 7 14 21 28	Tues 1 8 15 22 29	Wed 2 9 16 23 30	Thurs 3 10 17 24	Fri 4 11 18 25	Teacher <u>Days</u> 23	K-5 student <u>Days</u> 23	Gr. 6-12 Student Days 23	March Mon 1 8 15 22 29	Tues 2 9 16 23 30	Wed 3 10 17 24 31	Thurs 4 11 18 25	Fri 5 12 19 26
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12					
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student					
Days	Days	Days	October					Days	Days	Days	<u>April</u>				
21	21	21	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	16	16	16	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri
						1	2							1	2
			5	6	7	8	9				5	6	7	8	9
			12	13	14	15	16				12	13	14	15	16
			19	20	21	22	23				19	20	21	22	23
			26	27	28	29	30				26	27	28	29	30
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12					
Teacher	Student	Student						Teacher	Student	Student					
		Days	November					Davs		Days	May				
Days 18	<u>Days</u> 18	18	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	20	Days 20	20	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri
			2	3	4	5	6				3	4	5	6	
			9	10	11	12	13				10	11	12	13	14
			16	17	18	19	20				17	18	19	20	21
			23	24	25	26	27				24	25	26	27	28
			30		20						31	20			20
			-												
	K-5	Gr. 6-12							K-5	Gr. 6-12					
Teacher	Student	Student	D					Teacher		Student					
Days	Days	Days	<u>December</u>	_				Days	Days	Days	<u>June</u>	_		-	
14	14	14	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri	4	4	4	Mon	Tues	Wed	Thurs	Fri
			_	1	2	3	4				-	1	2	3 .	4
			7	8	9	10	11		Last Day		7	8	9	10	11
			14	15	16	17	18	Teachers	s' Last Day	y 6/4	14	15	16	17	18
			21	22	23	24	25				21	22	23	24	25
			28	29	30	31					28	29	30		
									K-5	Gr. 6-12					
								Teacher	Student	Student					
			Conferences					184.0	180.0	180.0	2026-27				
	Eleme	entary				Secondary	<u>.</u>			Red	cords Days				
Oct 5th and 6th Oct 12th and 13th									Dec 18, 2026 - 1/2 Records Day (PM)						Open House
March 8th and 9th March 15th and 16th									June 4, 2	027 - 1/2	Records Day (Pf	M)		Aug 18, 202	6 - 5:30 - 7:00 pm
	1/2 Day	Studer	nts; 1/2 Day St	taff PD						Pr	rofessional Dev	elopment			
			, Duj 01						Tuesday	Aug. 18, 2				12/18/2026	End of 1st Sem.
	No Sch	ool for	Students or S	taff						ay, Aug 19					End of 2nd Sem.
	3011	331 101	01 3							-				01-12021	_ re e. and cent.
	End of N	Aarking	Period; 1/2 Day	/ Studen	ts: 1/2 Day Te	eacher Reco	ords		Thursday, Aug 20, 2026						
			u, Day		, Day 10	The state of			Friday, Aug 21, 2026 Monday, Aug 24, 2026 (1/2 Day PD)						
									Monday, Aug 24, 2026 (1/2 Day PD) Friday, Sept 18, 2026 (1/2 Day PD)						
									-		20 (1/2 Day PD) 2027 (1/2 Day PC	0)			
											027 (1/2 Day PD				
										,_	,, _				

Friday, May 7, 2027 (1/2 Day PD)

5/30/2025 2027-2028 Coopersville Area Public Schools Calendar 2027-2028 K-5 Gr. 6-12 July January M on Wed Thurs Frl Mon Wed Thurs Fri Tues Tues K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Teacher Student Student Student Student August February M on Tues Wed Thurs Εri Mon Tues Wed Thurs FrI Teachers start 8/16 Students start 8/19 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Student Student Se ptem ber March DONE Days. DONE Donys. Donys. Days. M on Wed Thurs Erl Mon Wed Thurs Frl Gr. 6-12 K-6 K-6 Student Student Student Student A prili October DOM: DOM DOM: DOM Wed Frl Tues Wed Thurs Frl K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student November May Wed Thurs Frl Mon Wed Thurs Fri Tues Tues K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Student Student June DOM: Wed Thurs Frl Mon Wed Fri Tues Tues Thurs Students' Last Day 6/2 Teachers' Last Day 6/2 K-5 Gr. 6-12 184.0 180.0 180.0 2027-28 Conferences Elementary/Widdle School High School Record & Day & Oct. 4th and 5th Oct. 11th and 12th Dec. 17, 2027 - 1/2 Records Day (PM) Open House March 13th and 14th June 2, 2028 - 1/2 Records Day (PM) Aug. 18 - 5:30 - 7:00 pm March 6th and 7th 1/2 Day Students; 1/2 Day Staff PD 12/17/2027 End of 1st Sem. Professional Development Monday, Aug. 16, 2027 6/2/2028 End of 2nd Sem. No School for Students or Staff Tuesday, Aug. 17, 2027 Wednesday, Aug. 18, 2027 End of Marking Period; 1/2 Day Students; 1/2 Day Teacher Records Friday, Sept 17, 2027 (1/2 Day PD) Wednesday, October 27, 2027 (1/2 Day PD) 1/2 day Students and Staff Tuesday, Feb 15, 2028 Homeooming and Mid-Winter Break could be renegotiated.

Friday, May 5, 2028 (1/2 Day PD)

Frl

Frl

Frl

FrI

Erl

Frl

Open House

Aug. 16 - 5:30 - 7:00 pm 12/22/2028 End of 1st Sem. 6/1/2029 End of 2nd Sem.

Records Days Dec. 22, 2028 - 1/2 Records Day (PM)

June 1, 2029 - 1/2 Records Day (PM)

Monday, Aug. 14, 2028 Tuesday, Aug. 15, 2028 Wednesday, Aug. 16, 2028 Friday, Sept 15, 2028 (1/2 Day PD) Wednesday, Oct 25, 2028 (1/2 Day PD)

Tuesday, Feb 13, 2029 Friday, March 9, 2029

Friday, May 4, 2029 (1/2 Day PD)

Public Employee Relations Contract 5/30/2025 Coopersville Area Public Schools Calendar 2028-2029 2028-2029 K-5 Student July <u>Ja nuary</u> Days. Days. M on Tues Wed Thurs Frl Mon Tues Wed Thurs K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Student Student DOM: <u>August</u> February M on Tues Wed Thurs Fπ Mon Wed Thurs Teachers start 8/14 Students start 8/17 K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student Se ptem ber March Days Days Doys Days Days Wed Thurs Εď Tues Wed Thurs K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Teacher Student Student Teach er October April Mon M on Wed Εď Wed Thurs Tues Thurs Tues -25 K-6 Gr. 6-12 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Student Student November May Days. Dogu Days. Days Dogu Tues Wed Thurs Εrl Mon Tues Wed Thurs K-6 Gr. 6-12 K-5 Gr. 6-12 Student Student Student Teacher Student Teacher Dece mber June Tues Wed Thurs Frl Mon Tues Wed Thurs Students' Last Day 6/1 Teachers' Last Day 6/1 Gr. 6-12 K-5 184.0 180.0 180.0 2028-29

Conferences	
Elementary	Secondary
Oct 9th and 10th	Oct 16th and 17th
March 5th and 6th	March 12th and 13 h
1/2 Day Students; 1/2 Day Staff PD	
No Sohool for Students or Staff	
End of Marking Period; 1/2 Day Students;	1/2 Day Teacher Records
1/2 day Students and Staff	
t Homeomine and Mid Winfer Break could be re-	ne codisted

Ho medoming and Mid-Winter Break dould be renegotiated.

Leave Policy, 13

Index

Acceptable Use Committee, 12 Leave With Pay, 13 Accrued Days, 13 Leave With or Without Pay, 16 Accumulated Leave Days, 16 Leave Without Pay, 16 Additional Duty Assignments, 9 Legal Rights, 3, 19 Lesson Plans, 9 Aggrieved Person, 22 Letters of Agreement, 42-43 Ancillary Staff Defined, 3 Arbitration, 24 Liability for Student Acts, 12 Life Insurance, 34 Assignment of Extra Duty Assignments, 9 Association Access, 4 Long-Term Disability, 33 Association Information, 4 Lost Time, 19 Association Leave, 4 Lunch Period, 8 Association Rights, 4 Mail Service, 4 Bargaining Representatives & Ratification, 21 Mentor/Mentee, 5 Benefits, 33 Military Duty, 16 Negotiations Procedure, 21 Bereavement Leave, 15 Board Defined, 3 Non School Related Court Appearances, 16 Board Rights, 4 Non-Classroom Assignment, 12 Non-Grievable Matters, 20 Building Assignment, 12 Notification, 19 Calendared Duty Days, 8 Calendars, 36-39 Notification of Resignation, 13 Certificate Column, 6 Notification to Association, 20 Class Standards, 10 Nullification, 21 Collective Bargaining Unit, 3 Number of Preparations, 10 Commencement of Contract Negotiations, 21 Other Employment, 20 Compensation, 21 Other Leave in Excess of Ten Days, 17 Court Appearances, 16 Other Leave Under Ten Days, 17 Curriculum Development, 9 Paraprofessionals, 9 Definition of "Qualified", 20 Parent-Teacher Conferences, 8 Definition of "Temporary Vacancy", 13 Pay Periods, 7 Definition of "Transfer", 12 Payment for Courses, 6 Dental Insurance, 34 Per Diem Rate, 7 Designated Representatives of Association, 22 Permanent Vacancy, 13 Designated Representatives of Board, 22 Personnel File and Review, 19 Distribution of Agreement, 25 Preparation Period, 8 Early Settlement, 23 Primary Responsibility, 21 Emergency Financial Manager (EFM), 22 Privacy, 12 Extended Employment Rates, 7 Probationary Period, 21 Extended Leave, 16 Professional Compensation, 4 Extra Duty Assignments, 13 Professional Leave Days, 15 Family Medical Leave Act, 17 Progressive Discipline, 22 Filling Permanent Ancillary Staff Vacancy, 13 Prohibitive Bargaining, 3 FOIA (Freedom of Information Act), 19 Promulgation, 25 Grade Level Assignment, 12 Protection of Teachers, 19 Grievable Matters, 22 Pupil/Teacher Ratio, 10 Grievance, 22 Purchase of Preparation Period, 9 Grievance Forms, 23 Purpose of Grievance Procedure, 23 Grievance Levels (1-4), 23 Ratification, 21 Grievance Material, 23 Recall Procedure, 20 Grievance Procedures, 23 Reduction of Benefits, 20 Grievance Procedures-Days, 23 Reduction of Staff, 20 Half-Time Teachers, 5 Release of Information, 19 Health and Safety, 11 Representation, 19 Health Insurance, 33 Reprisal, 23 Illness, Injury or Bereavement Leave, 15 Request to Re-Negotiate Item, 21 Sabbatical Leave, 16 Individual Rights, 23 Safety Conditions, 11 Internet/Intranet, 12 Interpretation of the Salary Schedule A, 6 Salary Schedule A (Interpretation of), 6 Salary Schedule, 27 Jury Duty, 16 Just Cause, 22 Schedule A Notes, 29 Layoff, 20 Schedule B. 30

Schedule B Compensation, 31

Public Employee Relations Contract

Schedule B Notes, 32 Schedule C-Benefits, 33 Schedule C-Benefits Notes, 35

Schedules, 4

School and District Planning Processes, 11

School Closings, 8 School Facilities, 4

School Related Court Appearances, 16

School Year, 7 Seniority, 21

Special Education, 11

Special Education Assignment, 12

Staff Meetings, 8

Staff Meetings Beyond Regular Work Day, 8

Staff Meetings During School Day, 8

State and Federal Laws, 13 Student Health Services, 11 Subject Area Assignment, 12

Substituting, 9 Support by Board, 19

Teacher/Ancillary Staff Assignments, 13

Teacher/Ancillary Staff Defined, 3 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Evaluation, 17 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Involuntary Transfers, 12

Teacher/Ancillary Staff Participation, 11 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Professional Hours, 7

Teacher/Ancillary Staff Rights, 4 Teacher/Ancillary Staff Facilities, 11

Teaching Conditions, 10

Teaching Loads and Assignments, 8 Temporary Disability Leave, 15 Temporary Filling of Vacancy, 13 Time Limits-Grievance, 23

Transfers, 12

Unused Accrued Leave, 14

Vacancies, 13 Vision, 34

Voluntary Association Membership, 4

Voluntary Transfers, 12 Withdrawal of Grievance, 21 Work Performance, 16

Written Decision (Grievance), 21

Letters of Agreement

This Letter of Agreement is made between the Coopersville Education Association (CEA) and the Coopersville Board of Education (District) to amend the implementation of the accrued leave payoff and the ERI payoff in the Master Agreement.

- 1. The parties agree that all employees, fifty-five (55) years of age or older in the year they retire, electing retirement and meeting the eligibility requirements under 15.1 and 15.2 and further select severance under 15.31(b) of the Master Agreement, will receive employer contributions under the following conditions:
 - A. The execution of this Agreement is consistent with the Section 403(b) Plan established by the School District with agreement of the CEA and shall be referred to as, "403(b) Plan amended January 2003."
 - B. Employees shall not have an option to receive cash.
 - C. By April 30, of the year the employee expects to retire, each retiree shall submit to Coopersville's business office appropriate paperwork designating the company and the 403(b) plan where the employer's contribution is to be deposited. Should no 403(b) plan be designated by April 30, of that year, the designation shall default to the employee's existing 403(b) plan on file with the District.
 - D. The Employer will make the first payment into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than 31 days following retirement., the second payment will be paid into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than January 5, the following calendar year, and the third payment will be paid into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than January 5, the next year. Annual payment amounts shall be as proscribed in the Master Agreement based on the year of retirement.
 - E. Any participating employee that would exceed the total employer maximum annual contribution limit governed by IRS Code Section 415(c) may elect an alternative payout schedule agreeable to the District, the CEA and the employee. Documentation shall be provided by the employee supporting the need for an alternative payout schedule.
 - F. These payments to employees by the District will constitute employer contributions under 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).
 - G. In the event of a retiree's death, any balance not yet paid is to be paid to his or her designated beneficiary in accordance with the annual payment schedule.
- 2. The parties agree that all employees, fifty-five (55) years of age or older in the year they retire, electing retirement, and eligible for a payoff of all unused accrued days as per 9.11(a) of the Master Agreement, will receive employer contributions under the following conditions:
 - A. Employees shall not have an option to receive cash.
 - B. The employer will make the total payment into the employee's 403(b) plan no later than 31 days following their retirement (July 31).
 - C. These payments to employees by the District will constitute employer contributions under 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).
 - D. In the event of a retiree's death, accrued leave payoff is to be paid to his or her designated beneficiary in accordance with the payment schedule.

Letter of Agreement

This Letter of Agreement is made between the Coopersville Education Association (CEA) and the Coopersville Board of Education (District) to amend the implementation of the accrued leave payoff and the ERI payoff in the Master Agreement.

- 1. The parties agree that all employees, under fifty-five (55) years of age in the year they retire, electing retirement and meeting the eligibility requirements under 15.1 and 15.2 and further select severance under 15.31(b) of the Master Agreement, will receive employer contributions under the following conditions:
 - A. The execution of this Agreement is consistent with the Section 403(b) Plan established by the School District with agreement of the CEA and shall be referred to as, "403(b) Plan amended January 2003."
 - B. Employees shall not have an option to receive cash.
 - C. By April 30, of the year the employee expects to retire, each retiree shall submit to Coopersville's business office appropriate paperwork designating the company and the 403(b) plan where the employer's contribution is to be deposited. Should no 403(b) plan be designated by April 30, of that year, the designation shall default to the employee's existing 403(b) plan on file with the District.
 - D. The Employer will make the first payment into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than 31 days following retirement (July 31)., the second payment will be paid into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than January 5, the following calendar year, and the third payment will be paid into each employee's 403(b) plan no later than January 5, the next year. Annual payment amounts shall be as proscribed in the Master Agreement based on the year of retirement.
 - E. Any participating employee that would exceed the total employer maximum annual contribution limit governed by IRS Code Section 415(c) may elect an alternative payout schedule agreeable to the District, the Association and the employee. Documentation shall be provided by the employee supporting the need for an alternative payout schedule.
 - F. These payments to employees by the District will constitute employer contributions under 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).
 - G. In the event of a retiree's death, any balance not yet paid is to be paid to his or her designated beneficiary in accordance with the annual payment schedule.
- 2. The parties agree that all employees, under fifty-five (55) years of age in the year they retire, electing retirement, and eligible for a payoff of all unused accrued days as per 9.11(a) of the Master Agreement, will receive employer contributions under the following conditions:
 - A. Employees shall not have an option to receive cash.
 - B. The employer will make the total payment plus an additional 2.35% of the total payment into the employee's 403(b) plan no later than 31 days following retirement (July 31).
 - C. These payments to employees by the District will constitute employer contributions under 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code (IRC).
 - D. In the event of a retiree's death, accrued leave payoff is to be paid to his or her designated beneficiary in accordance with the payment schedule.

Appendix A

EMPLOYEE RIGHTS UNDER THE FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT

THE UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF LABOR WAGE AND HOUR DIVISION

LEAVE ENTITLEMENTS

Eligible employees who work for a covered employer can take up to 12 weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave in a 12-month period for the following reasons:

- The birth of a child or placement of a child for adoption or foster care:
- To bond with a child (leave must be taken within one year of the child's birth or placement);
- To care for the employee's spouse, child, or parent who has a qualifying serious health condition;
- For the employee's own qualifying serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform the employee's job;
- For qualifying exigencies related to the foreign deployment of a military member who is the employee's spouse, child, or parent.

An eligible employee who is a covered servicemember's spouse, child, parent, or next of kin may also take up to 26 weeks of FMLA leave in a single 12-month period to care for the servicemember with a serious injury or illness

An employee does not need to use leave in one block. When it is medically necessary or otherwise permitted, employees may take leave intermittently or on a reduced schedule.

Employees may choose, or an employer may require, use of accrued paid leave while taking FMLA leave. If an employee substitutes accrued paid leave for FMLA leave, the employee must comply with the employer's normal paid leave policies.

While employees are on FMLA leave, employers must continue health insurance coverage as if the employees were not on leave.

Upon return from FMLA leave, most employees must be restored to the same job or one nearly identical to it with equivalent pay, benefits, and other employment terms and conditions.

An employer may not interfere with an individual's FMLA rights or retaliate against someone for using or trying to use FMLA leave, opposing any practice made unlawful by the FMLA, or being involved in any proceeding under or related to the FMLA

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS

BENEFITS &

PROTECTIONS

An employee who works for a covered employer must meet three criteria in order to be eligible for FMLA leave. The employee must:

- Have worked for the employer for at least 12 months:
- Have at least 1,250 hours of service in the 12 months before taking leave;* and
- Work at a location where the employer has at least 50 employees within 75 miles of the employee's worksite.

*Special "hours of service" requirements apply to airline flight crew employees

REQUESTING LEAVE

Generally, employees must give 30-days' advance notice of the need for FMLA leave. If it is not possible to give 30-days' notice, an employee must notify the employer as soon as possible and, generally, follow the employer's usual procedures

Employees do not have to share a medical diagnosis, but must provide enough information to the employer so it can determine if the leave qualifies for FMLA protection. Sufficient information could include informing an employer that the employee is or will be unable to perform his or her job functions, that a family member cannot perform daily activities, or that hospitalization or continuing medical treatment is necessary. Employees must inform the employer if the need for leave is for a reason fo<mark>r whic</mark>h FMLA leave was previously taken or certified.

Employers can require a certification or periodic recertification supporting the need for leave. If the employer determines that the certification is incomplete, it must provide a written notice indicating what additional information is required.

EMPLOYER RESPONSIBILITIES

Once an employer becomes aware that an employee's need for leave is for a reason that may qualify under the FMLA, the employer must notify the employee if he or she is eligible for FMLA leave and, if eligible, must also provide a notice of rights and responsibilities under the FMLA. If the employee is not eligible, the employer must provide a reason for ineligibility.

Employers must notify its employees if leave will be designated as FMLA leave, and if so, how much leave will be designated as

ENFORCEMENT

Employees may file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, or may bring a private lawsuit against an employer.

The FMLA does not affect any federal or state law prohibiting discrimination or supersede any state or local law or collective bargaining agreement that provides greater family or medical leave rights.



For additional information or to file a complaint:

1-866-4-USWAGE

(1-866-487-9243) TTY: 1-877-889-5627

www.dol.gov/whd

U.S. Department of Labor | Wage and Hour Division





Appendix B

Reportable Crimes List

School Safety Legislation Reportable Crimes List

- (a) Any felony.
- (b) Any of the following misdemeanors:
 - (i) Criminal sexual conduct in the fourth degree or an attempt to commit criminal sexual conduct in the fourth degree.
 - (ii) Child abuse in the third or fourth degree or an attempt to commit child abuse in the third or fourth degree.
 - (iii) A misdemeanor involving cruelty, torture, or indecent exposure involving a child.
 - (iv) A misdemeanor violation of section 7410 of the public health code, 1978 PA 368, MCL 333.7410.
 - (v) A violation of section 115, 141a, 335a, or 359 of the Michigan penal code, 1931 PA 328, MCL 750.115, 750.141a, 750.335a, and 750.359; or a misdemeanor violation of section 81, 81a, or 145d of the Michigan penal code, 1931 PA 328, MCL 750.81, 750.81a, and 750.145d.
 - (vi) A misdemeanor violation of section 701 of the Michigan liquor control code of 1998, 1998 PA 58, MCL 436.1701.
 - (vii) Any misdemeanor that is a listed offense. (Listed offense means that term as defined in section 2 of the sex offenders registration act MCL 761.1)
- (c) A violation of a substantially similar law of another state, of a political subdivision of this state or another state, or of the United States.

MCL 380.1230d; MCL 380.1535a; MCL 380.1539

Arraignment Disclosure Form

(School District or Non-Public School Name)

Name (Please Pri	nt)
School Name (Ple	ease Print)
School District (P	lease Print)
Position (Please F	Print)
Date of Arraignm	ent (Please Print)
Pursuant to Publi	Act 131 of 2005, I, hereby disclose that I was arraigned on the
aforementioned of	ate for the criminal offense of
in	Court, located in the State of
	, County of
information is a v	m, I acknowledge that I understand that failure to disclose this iolation of Public Act 131 and can result in action being taken tification and/or employment.
or pled guilty or r guilt by a judge of employed by a so subsequently not resulting from the	rm, I acknowledge that I understand that should I be convicted of nolo contendere (no contest) nor am I the subject of a finding of or jury, it is my responsibility to disclose to the court that I am shool, public or non-public. I also understand that if I am convicted of any crime after the completion of judicial proceedings at charge, I must request, in writing, that the Michigan ducation and the employing school/district delete the report from
Signature	Date
Send Form to:	Mrs. Stephanie Whiteside , Director Office of Professional Preparation Services P.O. Box 30008 Lansing, Michigan 48909

89